## **BARGAINING AGREEMENT**

## **BETWEEN**

THE

# BOARD OF EDUCATION OF THE WEST COVINA UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT

## **AND THE**

TEACHERS' ASSOCIATION OF WEST COVINA

WEST COVINA, CALIFORNIA

EFFECTIVE JULY 1, 2024 THROUGH JUNE 30, 2027

## **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

| ART | ARTICLEPAG   |  |
|-----|--|--|
| 1.  | Agreement1   |  |
| 2.  | Term   |  |
| 3.  | Recognition3   |  |
| 4.  | Class Size4  |  |
| 5.  | Hours and Days of Employment6  |  |
| 6.  | Leaves of Absence       9         Bereavement Leave       9         Judicial and Official Appearance Leave       9         Legislative Leave       10         Personal Leave Without Pay       10         Personal Necessity Leave       11         Sick Leave       11         Family Medical Leave Act       13         Industrial Accident or Illness Leave       13         Job Sharing       14         Partial Assignments       16         Catastrophic Leave       17         Reproductive Loss Leave       17 |  |
| 7.  | Maintenance of Standards   |  |
| 8.  | Mileage Reimbursement  |  |
| 9.  | Non-Discrimination   |  |
| 10. | Management Rights  |  |
| 11. | Public Charges   |  |
| 12. | Savings  |  |
| 13. | Summer School  |  |
| 14. | Support of Agreement   |  |
| 15. | Teacher Orientation  |  |
| 16. | Teacher Safety and Welfare   |  |
| 17. | Transfers and Reassignments  |  |
| 18. | Association Rights   |  |
| 19. | INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK   |  |

J.

K.

INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

School Psychologists' Evaluation Form

## TAWC and WCUSD Tentative Agreement: 12/06/2024 TAWC Ratified: 01/24/2025 and WCUSD Board Ratified: 02/11/2025

| 20.  | Grie        | vance Procedure  |
|------|-------------|--|
| 21.  | Eval        | uation   |
| 22.  | Retir       | rees   |
| 23.  | Heal        | th and Dental Benefits   |
| 24.  | Worl        | k Year/Calendars   |
| 25.  | Com         | pletion of Meet and Negotiation  |
| 26.  | Waiv        | ver of Contract Provisions for Implementation of Educational Reforms46 |
| 27.  | Salar       | ry Schedule Placement and Advancement                                  |
| 28.  | Due         | Process Procedures for Serious Misconduct                              |
| ACCO | <u>OMPA</u> | NYING APPENDICES   |
|      | A.          | Teachers' Salary Schedule  |
|      | B.          | Counselors' and Speech and Language Pathologists' Salary Schedules     |
|      | C.          | Miscellaneous Pay Schedule   |
|      | D.          | Athletic Coaching Stipends   |
|      | E.          | Grievance Report Form  |
|      | F.          | Teachers' Summative Evaluation Form                                    |
|      | G.          | Certificated Counselor Evaluation Form                                 |
|      | H.          | Teachers on Special Assignment Evaluation Form                         |
|      | I.          | Speech and Language Pathologists' Evaluation Form                      |

| TAWC | TAWC and WCUSD Tentative Agreement: 12/06/2024                 |
|------|--|
|      | TAWC Ratified: 01/24/2025 and WCUSD Board Ratified: 02/11/2025 |

|    | <b>~</b> T |     |   |  |
|----|------------|-----|---|--|
| W١ | (')        | ISD | ) |  |

## **AGREEMENT**

| 1.1 | The Articles and provisions contained herein constitute a bilateral and binding agreement       |
|-----|---|
|     | ("Agreement") by and between the Governing Board of the West Covina Unified School District     |
|     | ("Board"), whose address is 1717 West Merced Avenue, West Covina, CA 91790, and the Teachers    |
|     | Association of West Covina ("Association"), whose address is 396 S. California Ave. #2471, West |
|     | Covina, CA 91793-3498, an employee organization.  |
|     |   |
|     |   |

| DDD | OT/ | TD. |
|-----|-----|-----|
|     |     |     |

| West Covina | West Covina Unified School District |
|-------------|-------------------------------------|
|             |                                     |
| Dated:      | Dated:                              |

| TAWC | TAWC and WCUSD Tentative Agreement: 12/06/2024                 |
|------|--|
|      | TAWC Ratified: 01/24/2025 and WCUSD Board Ratified: 02/11/2025 |

## **TERM**

2.1 This Agreement shall remain in full force and effect from July 1, 2024 through June 30, 2027; and thereafter shall continue in effect year-by-year unless one of the parties notifies the other in writing no later than January 15 of the final year of the Agreement of its request to negotiate a successor Agreement.

| TAWC |  |
|------|--|
|------|--|

#### WCUSD\_\_\_\_\_

## **ARTICLE 3**

## **RECOGNITION**

- 3.1 The District recognizes the Association as the exclusive representative for that unit of employees recognized by the District Board of Education including Teachers, Counselors, School Psychologists, Speech and Language Pathologists, and Career and Technical Education (CTE) Teachers.
- 3.2 All other certificated employees are not part of the bargaining unit.

#### **CLASS SIZE**

4.1 Staffing will be based upon the following class size(s):

TAWC\_

| Transitional Kindergarten         | 30 |
|-----------------------------------|----|
| Kindergarten                      | 28 |
| Grades 1 – 3                      | 30 |
| Grades 4 – 6 (elementary setting) | 32 |
| Grades 6 – 8 (secondary setting)  | 33 |
| Grades 9 – 12                     | 34 |

- 4.1.1 The parties understand that these limits shall not strictly apply during the first fifteen (15) school days of the school year while classes are being balanced.
- 4.1.2 The average staffing ratios above shall not apply to Physical Education, Instrumental Music, Choral Music, Leadership, Theatre, and/or other similar programs. District will make a reasonable effort to avoid extremes in class sizes in these programs.
- 4.1.3 Any other certificated person who is not a regular classroom teacher (i.e., teachers without an assigned class roster) shall not be included in the computation of pupil/teacher ratio.
- 4.1.4 District will make a reasonable effort to limit the identified elective classes to teaching stations available (i.e., Art, Computer Technology, and Home Economics).
- 4.1.5 A teacher in the elementary school setting (TK-6) shall not be required to teach a class with an enrollment that exceeds the applicable staffing ratio set forth above, except that a teacher may agree to a higher class size. The Principal or designee shall obtain written consent from the affected teacher within five (5) school days after enrollment exceeds the staffing ratio as referenced above. A teacher in the elementary school setting (TK-6) who agrees to an enrollment that exceeds the applicable staffing ratio set forth above shall be entitled to a stipend of \$10 per day per student in excess of the applicable staffing ratio set forth above.
- 4.1.6 A teacher in the secondary school setting (6-12) shall not be required to maintain an assigned daily student contact total that exceeds the product of the applicable staffing ratio set forth above, multiplied by the number of teaching sections assigned to the teacher; except that a teacher may agree to a higher number of total assigned daily student contacts. The Principal or designee shall obtain written consent from the affected teacher within five (5) school days after enrollment exceeds the assigned daily student contact total as referenced above. A teacher in the secondary school setting (6-12) who agrees to an assigned daily student contact total that exceeds the product of the applicable staffing ratio set forth above, multiplied by the number of teaching sections assigned to the teacher shall be entitled to a stipend of \$5 per day per student in excess of the applicable staffing ratio set forth above.

- 4.2 Teachers in grades 6-12 in a secondary school setting, except independent study teachers, home/hospital teachers, home schooling teachers, West Covina Online Academy teachers, and/or special education teachers in a self-contained special day class/section, shall not be assigned more than three (3) different preparations except as provided herein.
  - 4.2.1 Teachers in grades 6-12 in a secondary school setting, may agree to accept additional class preparations in addition to the three (3) separate class preparations already assigned. A teacher accepting additional preparations shall be entitled to a stipend of \$2,000 per year per additional preparation.
  - 4.2.2 The Principal or designee shall obtain written consent from the affected teacher prior to the assignment of a fourth class preparation. The Association shall be informed of this consent.
  - 4.2.3 No unit member shall be required to accept a fourth different preparation.
  - 4.2.4 Different preparations are defined as preparations necessitating qualitatively different material, i.e., (1) Psychology, World Cultures, Government, and Economics are four (4) different preparations; (2) GATE English, Average English, and Remedial English are three (3) different preparations. In addition, different levels of the same subject i.e., Freshmen, Sophomore, Junior, and Senior English are four (4) different preparations. Only one preparation may be counted during a single class period. Classes assigned to special education teachers in a co-teaching class with a general education teacher of record shall not be considered a preparation for the special education teacher.
  - 4.2.5 The parties understand and agree that each teacher is responsible for delivering the core curriculum of a class to each student in the class, taking into account the individual needs of students including English learners, with the intended result that the individual students will have access to the core curriculum for the class. For this reason "clustered classes" shall not be counted as a separate preparation within the meaning of Article 4 CLASS SIZE.
- 4.3 The allocation of special education students to special education programs shall not exceed state maximum limitations. Such classes shall not be included in the computations of pupil/teacher ratios or the average class size limitations.
- 4.4 Continuation high school staffing shall be set in accordance with the applicable staffing ratio set forth above.
- 4.5 In accordance with Section 42238.02 of the Education Code, the District and the Association agree and affirm that the staffing ratios for "Kindergarten" and "Grades 1-3" listed in Article 4.1, above, shall constitute an annual average class enrollment for those respective grade levels at each District school site at which students are enrolled in a K-3 class.
- 4.6 Combination (Combo) Classes at the Elementary setting shall be defined as a general education class consisting of students from two consecutive grades assigned to a single teacher of record. Special education class shall not be considered Combo Classes.

| TAWC and V         | VCUSD Ten   | tative Agreement | : 12/06/2024         |
|--------------------|-------------|------------------|----------------------|
| TAWC Ratified: 01/ | 24/2025 and | WCUSD Board F    | Ratified: 02/11/2025 |

 $TAWC_{-}$ 

| WCUSD |
|-------|
|-------|

## ARTICLE 5 HOURS AND DAYS OF EMPLOYMENT

- 5.1 The District and Association recognize that the varying nature of unit members professional responsibilities do not lend to an instructional day of rigidly established length. However, the unit members hourly rate shall be calculated at 7.0 hours per day unless otherwise noted in this Agreement.
- 5.2 Unit members shall report to school not later than thirty (30) minutes prior to their first regular class or conference period.
- 5.3 Unit members are expected to remain a sufficient amount of time after their last class and/or at other times to attend to student needs, attend scheduled parent or administrative conferences or meetings (including IEP meetings), and carry out assigned or voluntary adjunct duties.
  - 5.3.1 The District shall make reasonable efforts to limit after school meetings (except IEP meetings) to one hour in duration.
  - 5.3.2 Counselors' evening adjunct duties are limited to six duties and may include Open House, Back to School Night, parent conferences, or other events scheduled to address the needs of parents and students, not to exceed six duties. Any other assigned duties over the six shall be compensated at the unit member's hourly rate.
  - 5.3.3 In accordance with federal and state labor laws, Speech and Language Pathologists (SLP) are classified as exempt employees under the professional certificated exemption. SLPs shall not be required to attend Back to School Night, Open House, Parent Conference Night, or other adjunct duties.
  - 5.3.4 School Psychologists and Special Instructional Settings (SIS) teachers shall not be required to attend Back to School Night, Open House, Parent Conference Night, or other adjunct duties.
- Unit members shall be provided a daily-uninterrupted duty-free lunch break of not less than thirty (30) minutes, excluding passing time.
- 5.5 The on-site administrator of each school shall establish provisions to offer classroom coverage for a unit member to be relieved of duties for short periods of time to use restroom facilities. Such time is in lieu of scheduled personal comfort breaks as required in business and industry.
- 5.6 All unit members assigned to grades 6 through 12, in a secondary school setting, shall have a preparation/conference period equivalent in length of time to one instruction period per day.
- 5.7 Teachers in grades 6 through 12, in a secondary school setting, shall not be assigned more than five (5) teaching periods per day in schools with a six (6) or seven (7) period day. Teachers shall not be assigned more than six (6) periods per day in schools with an eight (8) period day.
  - 5.7.1 In the event of excessive enrollment or extraordinary educational needs of the District, the Principal shall advise the Superintendent or designee of the proposed additional teaching assignment.
  - 5.7.2 The principal or designee shall obtain written consent from the affected teacher prior to the assignment of a sixth teaching period in a school with a six (6) or seven (7) period day or a seventh teaching period in a school with an eight (8) period day. The Association shall be informed of this consent.

- 5.7.3 If the unit member does agree to accept the sixth or seventh teaching period, compensation for that additional teaching period will be based upon a one-fifth portion of the teacher's daily salary rate.
- 5.7.4 No unit member shall be required to accept a sixth or seventh teaching period.
- 5.8 Classroom student-teacher contact time shall be averaged over the instructional year, and will not exceed an average of 300 minutes per day in an elementary school, and will not exceed an average of 300 minutes per day in a secondary school, to allow for shortened days.
- 5.9 In addition, at an elementary school, no school day shall exceed 314 instructional minutes, and at a secondary school, no school day shall exceed 374 instructional minutes.
- 5.10 Shortened day is defined as any day with fewer instructional minutes than the regular school day.
- 5.11 Elementary teachers shall utilize two, shortened days of at least fifty-five (55) minutes each month for preparation, planning, and/or collaboration as developed by the unit member to support student achievement. The site principal shall designate which two shortened days each month shall be utilized by the unit member.
  - 5.11.1 The activities for the remaining shortened days in that month shall be determined by the site principal.
  - 5.11.2 Minimum days shall be scheduled on the dates of Back to School and Open House events.
- 5.12 At the secondary level (middle, intermediate, and high schools), scheduled shortened days will focus on the analysis and improvement of pupil achievement, and/or parent conferences, and/or preparation for Back-to-School Night, and/or Open House, and/or grade level, subject matter, or across-grade articulation meetings to collaborate regarding instruction, curriculum, benchmarks, and standards as they support student achievement, and/or WASC accreditation preparation, as determined by the school site principal.
- 5.13 The notice of and the agenda for any faculty meetings shall be given to the unit members involved as soon as practicable prior to the meeting. Unit members shall have the opportunity to submit items for the agenda.
- 5.14 Immediate supervisors shall apply the provisions of this article in a consistent and reasonable manner.
- 5.15 The professional responsibilities of a unit member include the obligation to maintain credentials, certifications, and online training for child abuse reporting (AB 1422) and bullying/cyberbullying prevention (AB 1993).
- 5.16 Teachers on Special Assignment (TOSAs), Counselors, School Psychologists, and Speech and Language Pathologists shall work an eight (8) hour contractual workday.

- 5.17 Special Instructional Settings (SIS) shall include Independent Study (IS), Home/Hospital Teaching (HT), Home-Based Independent Study/Home Schooling (HS), and/or West Covina Online Academy (WCOLA)
  - 5.17.1 Teachers who voluntarily transfer or are hired into SIS are required to teach all assigned subject areas to all assigned students.
  - 5.17.2 SIS Teachers must adhere to the minimum student meeting requirements as determined by the District and/or regulations for their assigned program.
  - 5.17.3 SIS Teachers responsible for instruction in all assigned subject areas will be assigned no more than 25 students at any one time.
  - 5.17.4 SIS Teachers must allow administrative access to any student meetings including virtual meetings.
  - 5.17.5 SIS Teachers are required to attend meetings, such as staff, IEP, SST, and 504 meetings.
  - 5.17.6 SIS Teachers are required to report to their assigned worksite each assigned workday.
- 5.18 Special Education teachers assigned to grades PreK-6, in an elementary school setting, shall receive eight (8) release days per school year for the purposes of conducting case carrier duties. Unused release days do not carry over to the following school year.
  - 5.18.1 Case carrier duties shall include but not limited to assessments, reports, plans, meetings, and any other duties associated with IEPs assigned to the employee.
  - 5.18.2 Teachers are required to be on campus during this release time.
  - 5.18.3 The release time shall be allotted on a full-day basis, to provide a full-day substitute for the employee.
  - 5.18.4 Any release time for teachers without an assigned class roster of students (formerly known as RSP teachers) shall be on days when services for students are not scheduled.
  - 5.18.5 Requests for release time shall be submitted to the supervising site administrator at least five (5) working days prior to the date requested. Any release days requested and granted may be scheduled by the District to meet student, school, and program needs, including substitute availability concerns.
- 5.19 Special Education teachers assigned to grades 6-12, in a secondary school setting, shall have a one designated period, in addition to their conference/preparation period under Section 5.6, reserved for conducting case carrier duties.
  - 5.19.1 Case carrier duties shall include but not limited to assessments, reports, plans, meetings, and any other duties associated with IEPs assigned to the employee.
  - 5.19.2 Teachers are required to be on campus during this release time.
  - 5.19.3 Special Education teachers assigned to schools with a seven (7) period and/or eight (8) period day already have two conference/preparation periods. One shall be for conference/preparation and one shall be designated for conducting case carrier duties, therefore, satisfying their entitlement under Sections 5.6 and 5.18.

#### LEAVES OF ABSENCE

#### 6.1 BEREAVEMENT LEAVE

- 6.1.1 Every member of the bargaining unit shall be entitled to a maximum of five (5) days of paid leave of absence, on account of the death of any member of his/her immediate family and within a two-month period thereafter, unless extenuating circumstances exist, with approval of the Superintendent or designee.
- 6.1.2 Members of the immediate family shall be limited to the spouse or former spouse of the unit member and the mother, father, mother-in-law, father-in-law, grandmother, grandfather, grandchild, son, son-in-law, daughter, daughter-in-law, brother, brother-in-law, sister, or sister-in-law of the unit member, or the spouse of the unit member including any "step" version of any of the aforementioned list, any person living in the immediate household of the unit member, or as required under federal and/or state law.
- 6.1.3 This leave shall not be deducted from sick leave.

#### 6.2 JUDICIAL AND OFFICIAL APPEARANCE LEAVE

#### 6.2.1 Purpose

Judicial and official appearance leave shall be granted for purposes of regularly called jury duty, subpoenaed appearance as a witness in court other than as a litigant, or to respond to an official order from another governmental jurisdiction, for reasons not brought about through the connivance or misconduct of the employee.

#### 6.2.2 Procedure

An employee seeking an official judicial appearance leave shall submit a request accompanied by the official order for an approved absence to the immediate supervisor. When practicable, such request shall be submitted not less than ten (10) days prior to the beginning date of the leave.

#### 6.2.3 Requirements

An employee may be granted a leave of absence not to exceed the duration of the requirements of the official order for participation and appearance.

#### 6.2.4 Compensation

- 6.2.4.1 A unit member granted a leave for jury service shall receive compensation without loss of pay which, when added to jury or witness fees, shall not exceed the unit member's daily compensation for a maximum of five (5) working days annually.
- 6.2.4.2 Notwithstanding the above, a maximum of two percent (2%) of the total number of unit members will be granted judicial and official appearance leave with pay at any one time. Employees who utilize their five (5) paid days of jury service without completing their jury duty may utilize authorized leave under "Personal Necessity Leave," or Section 10, "Other Necessities," up to the maximum days permitted in that section, or, in the alternative, may utilize "Personal Leave Without Pay" to complete their jury service.
- 6.2.4.3 The District will provide to each employee who notifies the District in writing that he or she has been called for jury duty a standard letter to the court confirming that the District only pays jury duty pay for five (5) working days, members may utilize other paid leaves as specified above and in this agreement.

#### 6.2.5 Return to Service

Immediately upon return to active service, the employee shall complete and sign the Absence Affidavit form and submit it to their immediate supervisor.

#### 6.3 LEGISLATIVE LEAVE

- 6.3.1 Every unit member who is a permanent employee in a position requiring certification qualification who is elected to the Legislature shall be granted a leave of absence from his/her duties as an employee of the District by the Board of Education. Such leave shall be without pay. Such absence shall not affect in any way the classification of such unit member.
- 6.3.2 Within six (6) months after the term of office of such unit member expires, he/she shall be entitled to return to the position held by him/her at the time of his/her election, at the salary to which he/she would have been entitled had he/she not absented himself/herself from the service of the District under this article.
- 6.3.3 A person employed to take the place of any such unit member shall not have the right to such position following the return of such unit member to the position.

#### 6.4 PERSONAL LEAVE WITHOUT PAY

- 6.4.1 Leave without pay or other benefits may be granted, upon request, to a unit member for reasons such as, but not limited to, the following: (1) preparation for child bearing; (2) child rearing; (3) rest and recuperation; and (4) further education.
- 6.4.2 The unit member shall request such leave as soon as practicable. The request shall be in writing to the Superintendent or designee and shall include a statement as to the dates the unit member wishes to begin and end the leave without pay.
- 6.4.3 The determination as to the date on which the leave shall begin and the duration of such leave shall be made at the discretion of the Superintendent or designee when considering the scheduling and replacement problems of the District.
- 6.4.4 The duration of such leave shall consist of no more than the balance of the school year and one additional school year.
- 6.4.5 The unit member is not entitled to the use of any accrued sick leave or other paid leave while such unit member is on a personal leave without pay.
- 6.4.6 A unit member on personal leave, who serves less than one hundred (100) days of the school year in paid status, shall not earn salary increment.
- 6.4.7 The unit member shall have the prerogative to continue to receive insurance benefits provided by the District, as allowed by the vendors, with provision that the unit member pays the full cost of the premiums. When a unit member takes a leave during the school year, the District will pay a prorated amount of the District contribution for the days worked in the month the leave was effective. The difference will be paid by the unit member.
- 6.4.8 A unit member on personal leave may request an immediate assignment to a vacant unit position within a school year. If there is a vacancy for which a returning unit member is qualified, the District shall assign the unit member to a position as soon as practicable. A "vacant position" means a position in which the unit member is qualified to serve and which is not filled by a permanent or probationary unit member or a temporary employee on contract.
- 6.4.9 <u>Return to Service</u> The unit member shall be reinstated by the District to a position for which the unit member is certified provided the unit member notified the District in writing

ninety (90) days prior to the scheduled termination of the leave.

6.4.10 If the personal leave of absence was granted for personal health reasons, the unit member shall be required to submit, prior to return to active duty, a medical statement signed by a licensed physician. The release shall specify in detail what restrictions, if any, limit the employee's ability to perform the essential functions of the position. The District may require the unit member to be examined by a District selected licensed physician. The unit member shall provide, upon District request, additional verification of the use of these leave provisions.

#### 6.5 PERSONAL NECESSITY LEAVE

Any member of this unit may, at his/her election, during any school year use his/her accumulated sick leave up to seven (7) days in cases of personal necessity when such cases of personal necessity are as defined below:

- 6.5.1 <u>Death in the Immediate Family</u> Death of a member of the unit member's immediate family, as defined in Article 6, when the number of days exceeds the bereavement leave days
- 6.5.2 <u>Accident of Emergency Nature</u> Accident not otherwise chargeable to an illness or injury leave, involving the unit member's person or property, or the person or property of a member of his/her immediate family, of such an emergency nature as to require the attention and presence of the unit member during his/her working day
- 6.5.3 <u>Court Appearance</u> Appearance in court as a litigant. (A litigant is a party to the action such as the plaintiff or defendant.)
- 6.5.4 <u>Illness in Immediate Family</u> Acute illness of a member of the immediate family requiring professional treatment or hospitalization, and of such an emergency nature as to require the presence and attention of the unit member during his/her working day
- 6.5.5 <u>Home in Danger</u> Imminent danger to the home of the unit member, serious in nature and which requires the presence of the unit member during his/her working day
- 6.5.6 <u>Specific family responsibilities and/or obligations</u> or personal or family business imperatives which require the personal presence of the unit member or must be attended to during working hours
- 6.5.7 <u>Fatherhood</u> Personal presence of the father at the time of birth of a child, or when birth is imminent
- 6.5.8 <u>Funeral Attendance</u> Actual attendance at the funeral of a distant relative, friend, neighbor, employee or other acquaintance
- 6.5.9 <u>Transportation Difficulties</u> Unforeseen circumstances involving transportation or storm conditions that prevent the individual from traveling to and from work
- 6.5.10 Other circumstances, which are unavoidable, inevitable, or indispensable, and which cannot be reasonably accomplished outside of the work day and are not for the purpose of purely personal convenience

#### 6.6 SICK LEAVE

6.6.1 Purpose

The purpose of sick leave utilization shall be for physical and mental disability absences which are medically necessary and caused by illness, injury, maternity disability, or quarantine.

6.6.2 Eligibility

A full-time unit member, covered by this Agreement, for a full contract year shall be

annually entitled to ten (10) days of leave of absence for the purpose of sick leave utilization. An employee, covered by this Agreement, working less than full-time shall be entitled to sick leave in the same ratio that his/her employment bears to full-time employment.

#### 6.6.3 Procedure

Each employee is personally responsible for reporting absences and return to work from absences. If you are unable to report for work call or log into the Sub System anytime during the day or night before you expect to be absent to report your absence. Call or log into the system as soon as possible. In the event of a system failure, employees are directed to contact their immediate supervisor.

#### 6.6.4 Requirements

An employee becoming aware of the need for absence due to surgery, maternity, or other predictable or prior scheduled cause shall submit a statement from his/her attending physician as far in advance of the initial disability date as possible. The physician's statement shall include the beginning date of disability and the anticipated date of the return to active service. The District may require the employee to be examined by a District selected physician.

#### 6.6.5 <u>Compensation</u>

- 6.6.5.1 Any unused sick leave credit may be used by the employee for sick leave purposes, without loss of compensation.
- 6.6.5.2 Upon exhaustion of all accumulated sick leave credit an employee who continues to be absent for purposes of this policy shall receive differential pay for a period not to exceed five (5) continuous school months. The amount of differential pay shall be the difference between the daily pay of the unit member and that of a substitute or, if no substitute is employed, the amount which would have been paid to the substitute had one been employed.
- 6.6.5.3 In order to qualify for differential pay, an employee shall first utilize all current and accumulated sick leave credit; and in no event shall days of differential pay exceed one hundred (100) days in any school year.
- 6.6.5.4 An employee shall not be provided more than one five month period per illness or accident. If the illness or injury continues into the next school year and the employee is still unable to return to duty, he/she may utilize up to the balance of the five (5) month period.
- 6.6.5.5 If the employee has exhausted all available sick leave, including accumulated sick leave, and continues to be absent on account of illness or accident for a period beyond the five (5) months of differential pay, and the employee is not medically able to resume the duties of his or her position, the employee, if not placed in another position, shall be placed on a reemployment list for 24 months (probationary employee) or 39 months (permanent employee).
- 6.6.5.6 If the employee is medically able to return during the reemployment period, he or she shall present the physicians confirmation of such fact in order to be placed in a vacant position for which he/she is credentialed and qualified.

#### 6.6.6 Return to Service

- 6.6.6.1 Immediately upon return to active service, the employee shall complete and sign the Absence Affidavit form and submit it to his/her immediate supervisor.
- 6.6.6.2 An employee who has experienced a disability absence requiring surgery,

hospitalization, or extended medical treatment, shall be required to submit, prior to return to active duty, a medical statement signed by the employee's licensed physician and indicating an ability to return to his/her position classification without restrictions or detriment to the employee's physical and emotional wellbeing. The release shall specify in detail what restrictions, if any, limit the employee's ability to perform the essential functions of his/her position.

6.6.6.3 An employee shall not be permitted to return to service and shall be charged with one additional day of sick leave absence if the employee fails to notify the District substitute clerk of intent to return to duty by 1:00 p.m. of the preceding workday. An employee who states a definite day and date of return at the time of calling for a substitute has met the notification of return requirement of this section.

#### 6.7 FAMILY AND MEDICAL LEAVE

TAWC\_

Entitlement to family medical leave shall be in accordance with federal and state law and Board policy. Any such leave shall begin to run and run concurrently with any other leave available to the unit member under applicable provisions to this agreement, whether or not specifically requested. The District may require appropriate verification of the need for such leave in accordance with the provisions of state and federal law.

#### 6.8 INDUSTRIAL ACCIDENT OR ILLNESS LEAVE

#### 6.8.1 Procedure

- 6.8.1.1 An employee who has sustained a job related injury shall report the injury on District approved accident report form, within two (2) working days to the immediate supervisor. An employee shall report any illness, on a District approved form, to the immediate supervisor within twenty-four (24) hours of knowledge that the illness is an alleged industrial illness.
- 6.8.1.2 In order to qualify for industrial accident or illness leave coverage, an employee claiming such leave shall be examined and treated, if necessary, by a physician approved by the District's industrial accident insurance carrier. Unit member may request treatment by a personal physician of his/her choice provided such request has been filed with the District prior to industrial accident or illness. Reimbursement for treatment of unit member by personal physician will be based on the schedule of payments established by the official minimum fee schedule for services rendered under California workers' compensation laws adopted by the Division of Industrial Accidents of the State of California, as amended May 1, 1976.

#### 6.8.2 Requirements

- 6.8.2.1 Allowable leave shall be for not more than sixty (60) days during which the schools of the District are required to be in session or when the employee would otherwise have been performing work for the District in any one fiscal year for the same illness or accident.
- 6.8.2.2 Allowable leave shall not be accumulated from year to year.
- 6.8.2.3 Industrial accident or illness leave shall commence on the first day of absence.
- 6.8.2.4 Industrial accident or illness leave shall be reduced by one day for each day of authorized absence regardless of a temporary disability indemnity award.
- 6.8.2.5 When an industrial accident or illness leave overlaps into the next fiscal year, the

- employee shall be entitled to only the amount of unused leave due for the same illness or injury, plus 100 days of differential pay.
- 6.8.2.6 Any employee receiving benefits as a result of this section shall, during periods of injury or illness, remain within the State of California unless the Board of Education authorizes travel outside the state.
- 6.8.2.7 During any industrial paid leave of absence, the employee may endorse to the District the temporary disability indemnity checks received on account of his/her industrial accident or illness.
- 6.8.2.8 The District, in turn, shall issue the employee appropriate salary warrants for payment of the employee's salary and shall deduct normal retirement, or other authorized contributions, and the temporary disability indemnity, if any, actually paid to and retained by the employee for periods covered by such salary warrants.
- 6.8.2.9 Upon conclusion of this industrial paid leave an employee may utilize any available sick leave benefits providing that any sick leave utilization when combined with (any) temporary disability indemnity shall not exceed 100% of the employee's normal compensation.

#### 6.8.3 Return to Service

- 6.8.3.1 An employee shall be permitted to return to service after an industrial accident or illness only upon the presentation of a release from the authorized worker's compensation physician certifying the employee's ability to return to his/her position classification without restrictions or detriments to the employee's physical and emotional well-being.
- 6.8.3.2 Immediately upon return to active service, the employee shall complete and sign the Absence Affidavit form and submit it to the immediate supervisor.
- 6.8.3.3 "Industrial accident," as used in this article, is defined as any accident or illness arising directly out of or in the course of the employment of the employee for which he/she receives temporary disability indemnity.

#### 6.9 JOB SHARING

The District and the TAWC agree to the following procedure for job share programs in the elementary school setting. This arrangement shall not be subject to the contractual grievance procedure.

- 6.9.1 <u>Number of Teams</u>: The District may authorize two permanent unit teachers to share a full-time assignment under the following terms and conditions.
- 6.9.2 <u>Definitions</u>: Share teaching assignments shall refer to two (2) permanent unit members sharing one (1) full-time position. Job sharing may occur involving proportionate teaching responsibilities in amounts of other than 50%/50%, if approved by the District.
- 6.9.3 <u>Procedure</u>: Shared teaching assignments will be filled only by permanent unit members who have jointly agreed to work together and who have submitted a written proposal for share teaching to the Superintendent or designee.
- 6.9.4 The proposal must be received on or before February 15 of each school year prior to the year in which the shared teaching assignment will be requested.
- 6.9.5 The proposal may be submitted simultaneously with the request for a year of unpaid leave, and neither request will prejudice the other.

- 6.9.6 If one request is denied, the other will still be considered. Both unit members will be informed of the status of the proposal by April 1.
- 6.9.7 Hours:
  - 6.9.7.1 Both unit members required to work all pre- and post-service days required full-time teachers, plus regularly scheduled parent conferences, back to school night, and open house on the dates established by the District. Other responsibilities associated with the teaching assignment which occur outside of the regular work day will be divided by the two teachers, subject to the approval of principal.
  - 6.9.7.2 Both members of the team will be responsible for sharing all information pertaining to their mutual assignment, including information from staff meetings and in-services.
  - 6.9.7.3 Upon reasonable notice to the job sharing team, the principal may require up to two (2) additional days of service from each team member beyond the duties required in this article, "Job Sharing" to be paid at the member's per diem rate.
  - 6.9.7.4 Both unit members must meet with the principal prior to June 1 to review the responsibilities of the assignment, and again prior to the opening of school to establish the exact working days and receive directions regarding attendance at staff and team meetings. The working calendar must be approved by the principal prior to the opening of school.
- 6.9.8 Salary Schedule, Placement, and Credit:
  - 6.9.8.1 Both unit members will receive salary proportionate to their annual salary, based on the percentage of the job share. Except as provided in Section 4.c, pay for the two teachers shall not exceed the equivalent of one full-time teaching contract.
  - 6.9.8.2 If the share is 50% to 50%, both unit members will be required to work two years in a shared teaching assignment to one year's credit on the teacher's salary schedule. Any service of less than 50% of the days of the contract year shall not be credited towards salary advancement.
- 6.9.9 <u>Retirement</u>: Both unit members will receive an amount proportionate to the year's credit toward the State Teachers' Retirement System equivalent to the percentage of the job share.
- 6.9.10 Seniority List: Both unit members will maintain their place on the District seniority list.
- 6.9.11 Health and Welfare Benefits and Leaves:
  - 6.9.11.1 Each unit member in the shared teaching assignment is entitled to an amount proportionate to the total current benefits package equivalent to the percentage of the job share. Each member shall pay the balance of the premium cost as a condition of receipt of benefits.
  - 6.9.11.2 Leave provisions shall be prorated.
- 6.9.12 <u>Renewal</u>: The District reserves the right to review the effectiveness of the shared positions, and to determine whether or not to continue them on a year-to-year basis. A unit member on a shared teaching assignment must notify the District by February 15 if he or she wishes to reapply for a similar shared teaching assignment for the upcoming school year.
- 6.9.13 <u>Criteria</u>: The District will use the following criteria in consideration of job sharing requests:
  - 6.9.13.1 Quality of previous service to the District
  - 6.9.13.2 Compatibility of teaching styles of the team members, as determined by the District.

- 6.9.13.3 The impact of the potential shared teaching assignment upon the school involved.
- 6.9.13.4 The needs and efficient operation of the District and its instructional program
- 6.9.13.5 Unit member certification and competency

#### 6.9.14 Substitute Service:

- 6.9.14.1 Substitute teachers will be requested by a job sharing teacher only when the other partner cannot accept the responsibility of covering for the other's absence.
- 6.9.14.2 Should one partner be unable to fulfill the year-long commitment, the job sharing partner shall assume the full teaching assignment for the remainder of the year.
- 6.9.15 <u>Cancellation</u>: The District reserves the right to cancel this job sharing arrangement at the semester break with at least thirty (30) days notice, if, in the judgment of the Superintendent, the job sharing does not meet the needs of the District. Designation and determination of the assignment shall be at the discretion of the District.
- 6.9.16 <u>Number of Teams</u>: For the duration of this agreement, the number of shared teaching assignments at each school site shall not exceed one (1) team per school.

#### 6.10 PARTIAL ASSIGNMENTS

- 6.10.1 The District and the TAWC agree to the following procedure for partial assignments. This section shall not apply to any teacher holding a job share assignment.
- 6.10.2 This arrangement shall not be subject to the contractual grievance procedure.
- 6.10.3 A partial assignment is any assignment less than 100% FTE.
- 6.10.4 A partial assignment may be requested in writing by a unit member, and may be authorized at the District's discretion.
- 6.10.5 A unit member on a partial assignment shall be placed or remain on the Teachers' Salary Schedule and receive a prorated portion of the individual's annual salary.
- 6.10.6 The unit member shall receive appropriate increments for advanced degrees.
- 6.10.7 The unit member on a partial assignment will receive one step increment on the Teachers' Salary Schedule, if the partial assignment consists of at least 75% of a full-time equivalent (FTE) assignment.
- 6.10.8 Unit members on a partial assignment of at least 50% FTE but less than 75% FTE shall be required to work two years to receive one step increment on the Teachers' Salary Schedule.
- 6.10.9 Any service of less than 50% FTE shall not be credited towards salary advancement.
- 6.10.10 A unit member on a partial assignment shall receive a prorated amount of health, welfare, and leave benefits. Contributions to STRS shall be proportionate to the time served and salary earned.
- 6.10.11 The unit member shall be required to work all pre- and post-service days required of full-time teachers, plus regularly scheduled parent conferences, back to school night, and open house on the dates established by the District. Other responsibilities such as periodic professional development and/or monthly staff meetings shall be attended or performed by the unit member.
- 6.10.12 Renewal: The District reserves the right to review the effectiveness of the partial assignment, and to determine whether or not to continue them on a year-to-year basis.
- 6.10.13 A unit member on a partial assignment must notify the District by February 15 of the unit member's intent to continue or not continue on a partial assignment for the upcoming

school year.

- 6.10.14 The District will inform the unit member if the partial assignment is authorized no later than April 1.
- 6.10.15 A unit member who holds tenure and does not intend to continue on a partial assignment shall be given an assignment at the beginning of the following school year equivalent to the percentage of tenure the unit member holds.

#### 6.11 CATASTROPHIC LEAVE

- 6.11.1 The District and the Association may mutually agree to enter into a memorandum of understanding for the purpose of providing a deserving unit member with up to sixty (60) days of paid catastrophic illness leave. The member must provide written evidence, satisfactory to the District and the Association, that the member has exhausted all available paid leave and remains medically unable to return to work due to a catastrophic illness or injury.
- 6.11.2 The District and the Association, upon entering into such an agreement, shall accept up to five (5) days per year of donated sick leave from permanent members of the unit who have at least 15 accrued and unused sick leave days. Upon donation, leave shall be irrevocable, and donations shall not be accepted after sixty (60) days are received.
- 6.11.3 A mutual decision to enter into or to not enter into such memorandum of understanding shall not be precedential, nor shall it obligate the District to enter into a memorandum of understanding on behalf of another unit member.

#### 6.12 REPRODUCTIVE LOSS LEAVE

6.12.1 Entitlement to Reproductive Loss Leave shall be in accordance with federal and state law, Board Policy, and/or Administrative Regulation. Reproductive Loss leave shall be unpaid, except that an employee may use accrued and available sick leave. Any such leave shall begin to run and run concurrently with any other leave available to the unit member under applicable provisions to this Agreement. The District may require appropriate verification of the need for such leave in accordance with the provisions of federal and state law.

| TAWC |
|------|
|------|

#### WCUSD\_\_\_\_

#### **ARTICLE 7**

#### MAINTENANCE OF STANDARDS

- 7.1 The District shall not reduce or eliminate any benefits or professional advantages within 3543.2 of the Government Code which were enjoyed by unit members as of the effective date of this Agreement unless otherwise provided by the express terms of this Agreement.
- 7.2 This Agreement shall supersede any rules, regulations, or practices of the District which are, or may in the future be, contrary to or inconsistent with the express terms of this Agreement.
- 7.3 The parties shall administer, interpret, and apply this Agreement, all its terms, and the work rules which implement this Agreement in a manner which is not arbitrary, capricious, or discriminatory. Rules which are designed to implement this Agreement shall be uniform in application and effect. The parties agree that this Article does not limit or otherwise affect the District's managerial rights, and that unique facts and circumstances must be accommodated in each individual situation.

| TAWC |  |
|------|--|
|------|--|

WCUSD\_\_\_\_\_

#### **ARTICLE 8**

#### MILEAGE REIMBURSEMENT

- 8.1 Unit members who are assigned to more than one school per day shall, upon request, be reimbursed for all assigned travel at not less than the IRS current rate at time of travel per mile for mileage between the first assigned location at the beginning of the workday and the last assigned location at the end of the workday; provided, however, that the unit member has received prior written approval for such travel.
- 8.2 Unit members who are directed in writing by their immediate supervisor to use their personal automobiles for District business shall be reimbursed, upon request, for required travel at not less than the IRS current rate at the time of travel per mile.

| IAWC |
|------|
|------|

WCUSD\_\_\_\_\_

#### **ARTICLE 9**

## **NON-DISCRIMINATION**

- 9.1 The Board and TAWC shall not discriminate against any unit member on the basis of race, color, creed, age, sex, national origin, political affiliation, domicile, marital status, participation in the activities of an employee organization.
- 9.2 Application forms and oral interview procedures shall not refer to membership in or preferences for employee organizations.

#### **MANAGEMENT RIGHTS**

- 10.1 It is understood and agreed that the District retains all of its power and authority to direct, manage, and control to the full extent of the law.
- 10.2 Included in but not limited to those duties and powers are the exclusive right to:
  - determine its organization;
  - direct the work of its employees;
  - determine the times and hours of operation;
  - determine the kinds and levels of services to be provided, and the methods and means of providing them;
  - establish its educational policies, goals, and objectives;
  - insure the rights and educational opportunities of students;
  - determine staffing patterns;
  - determine the number and kinds of personnel required;
  - maintain the efficiency of District operations;
  - determine the curriculum;
  - build, move, or modify facilities;
  - establish budget procedures and determine budgetary allocations;
  - determine the methods of raising revenue;
  - contract out work; and
  - take action on any matter as necessitated by an emergency as defined below.
- 10.3 In addition, the Board retains the right to hire, classify, assign, transfer, evaluate, promote, terminate, and discipline employees to the full extent of the law, and the terms of this agreement.
- 10.4 The exercise of the foregoing powers, rights, authority, duties, and responsibilities by the District, the adoption of policies, rules, regulations, and practices in furtherance thereof, and the use of judgment and discretion in connection therewith, shall be limited only by the law and the terms of this Agreement, and then only to the extent such terms are in conformance with law.
- 10.5 An emergency shall be defined as an act of God, a natural disaster such as flood, earthquake, or physical disaster such as riot or war.

#### **PUBLIC CHARGES**

- 11.1 A complaint or charges filed by a parent/guardian or citizen against a unit member, shall be reported to the unit member following a preliminary investigation.
- 11.2 If the preliminary investigation reveals a serious or unresolved charge, the person making the original complaint shall state the charge in writing and sign it. Any copies of the signed written charges may be redacted to avoid retaliation.
- 11.4 Those involved shall receive written notification of the charge within five (5) working days after the charge has been reduced to writing and submitted to the District.
- 11.5 A unit member shall have the right to Association representation at any conference or investigatory meeting.
- 11.6 If the charge cannot be resolved at the local school level, the superintendent or his/her designee shall make a thorough investigation of the alleged charge and attempt to effect a resolution.
- 11.7 The term "resolution" as used in this section shall mean the resolution to the point that neither the charging party nor the unit member wishes to pursue this issue to another level.
- In the event resolution cannot be affected by the Superintendent or his/her designee, the Superintendent or the employee may present findings to the Board of Education for appropriate action. The employee(s) shall have the right to be present during the presentation of any information or evidence having bearing on the charge.
- 11.9 If the charges are presented to the Board of Education, they shall be received in closed session unless otherwise requested by the unit member being charged.
- 11.10 Complaints which are withdrawn or determined to be false shall not be placed in the unit member's personnel file or shall be removed from the unit member's personnel file. Further, they shall not be utilized in any evaluation or disciplinary action against the unit member.

| TAWC |
|------|
|------|

WCUSD\_\_\_\_\_

#### **ARTICLE 12**

## **SAVINGS**

- 12.1 If any provisions of this Agreement are held to be contrary to law by a court of competent jurisdiction, such provisions or applications will be deemed invalid except to the extent permitted by law, but all other provisions will continue in full force and effect for the life of this contract.
- 12.2 Should a provision or application be deemed invalid as described in the above paragraph, items affected by the decision of such a court would then be open to re-negotiation at the instigation of either party.

| TAWC | TAWC and |
|------|----------|
|      |          |

#### WCUSD\_\_\_\_

#### **ARTICLE 13**

#### **SUMMER SCHOOL**

- 13.1 Anticipated summer school vacancies shall be posted by the Administrator on every Association bulletin board as soon as practicable.
- 13.2 Summer school teacher and room assignments shall be made and posted as soon as practicable.
- 13.3 Notification of assignment to summer school shall be in writing and shall include the location of the assignment and the subject(s) to be taught.
- 13.4 No unit member shall be required to teach summer school; however, once a member agrees to serve in a particular assignment, the Administration shall not change such assignment without consulting with the unit member involved.
- 13.5 The site Administrator or designee shall make summer school assignments as follows:
  - 13.5.1 Unit members shall be given priority over non-unit members in filling classroom teaching positions
  - 13.5.2 Positions will be filled based on the needs of the District. The District may consider the following in the decision:
    - Required certifications of the unit member
    - Unit member's recency of experience in the subject matter and/or grade level
    - Unit member's length of service in the West Covina Unified School District
    - Staffing needs of the school
  - 13.5.3 If a unit member does not receive a summer school classroom teaching position, the unit member shall be provided, upon written request, with the specific reason within a reasonable period of time.
- 13.6 In making summer school assignments, the immediate supervisor will carefully consider staffing and supervision of all classes which require specialized equipment and/or supplies which are a part of regular school-year programs.
- 13.7 If enrollment or attendance for a particular class, grade level, or subject area does not warrant continuance of the position in the opinion of the site Administrator, the unit member so assigned shall be released. If there is another summer school vacancy for which the unit member is qualified, the unit member shall be given priority consideration in filling such vacancy.
- 13.8 The Board retains the right to employ non-unit members when, in the judgment of the immediate supervisor, applicant unit members do not meet the requirements of the classroom teaching position.

| TAWC |
|------|
|------|

| TAWC and WCUSD            | Tentative Agreement: | 12/06/2024          |
|---------------------------|----------------------|---------------------|
| TAWC Ratified: 01/24/2025 | and WCUSD Board Ra   | atified: 02/11/2025 |

## SUPPORT OF AGREEMENT

14.1 This District and the Association agree that both parties will support this Agreement for its term.

## **TEACHER ORIENTATION**

- 15.1 The Board shall allow the Association to hold a two-hour Association meeting during the normal workday during their first workweek each school year.
- 15.2 The parties recognize that, due to the varying nature of the school calendars, this Association meeting may not be held on the same day at each site.
- 15.3 The time of this meeting shall be arranged between the TAWC president or designee and the Superintendent or designee, and shall incorporate the breakfast or lunch period into the Association meeting.

TAWC\_\_\_\_

#### **ARTICLE 16**

#### TEACHER SAFETY AND WELFARE

- Insofar as practicable the Board shall make available in each school adequate restroom and lavatory facilities exclusively for staff use, and at least one room which shall be reserved for use as a staff lounge. When the above facilities are found to be inadequate, the site unit members shall meet with the immediate supervisor in an attempt to resolve the problem.
- 16.2 Staff as used in this article is defined to mean any paid employee of the District or any volunteer serving at the school site.
- 16.3 Telephone facilities shall be made available to the unit members for their personal use as determined by the immediate supervisor or designee. Such use shall be contingent upon arrangements for reimbursement to the District by the unit member for any charges.
- 16.4 The District shall provide a procedure for reporting alleged unsafe and unhealthful conditions.
- 16.5 The District will promptly investigate such reports and take reasonably appropriate and timely action to correct those conditions found to be unsafe or unhealthy, which may include calling a minimum day.
- 16.6 A unit member shall not be required to perform duties under conditions which pose an immediate threat of bodily harm to the unit member provided that the unit member has exhausted reasonable means to remedy the condition.
- 16.7 In the exercise of the foregoing rights the unit member shall not neglect the responsibility to provide for the safety of the students.
- 16.8 The rights and duties of unit members in the use of reasonable force, student suspensions, child abuse, and assaults on teachers shall be made available in writing to each unit member within the first school month.
- 16.9 When in the judgment of a unit member, a student requires the attention of the principal or designee, the unit member shall so inform the principal or designee. The principal or designee shall arrange as soon as practicable for a conference with the unit member to discuss the problem and to decide on appropriate steps for its resolution.
- 16.10 When, in the judgment of the Superintendent or his/her designee, excess temperatures affect the behavior/health of teachers/students, he/she shall declare a minimum day.
- 16.11 This minimum day shall be declared on the day before the early release day.

#### TRANSFERS AND REASSIGNMENTS

#### 17.1 TRANSFERS

- 17.1.1 A transfer refers to any action which results in the movement of a unit member from one school to another. A transfer may be unit member initiated (voluntary) or employer initiated (involuntary). Reasons for transfers shall include:
  - 17.1.1.1 Surplus unit members (resulting from declining enrollment, closing a school, reduction of program, or District reorganization);
  - 17.1.1.2 Unit members returning from leave or special assignment;
  - 17.1.1.3 Unit member initiated transfer; or
  - 17.1.1.4 Employer initiated transfer

#### 17.2 NOTICE OF VACANCIES

- 17.2.1 No later than March 15, of each school year, or the first workday following, the Human Resources Department shall disseminate to all school buildings for posting, a list of the known vacancies which will occur during the following school year.
- 17.2.2 Lists of vacancies shall include the position description, location, grade level, subject matter, assignment, and credential required. If no vacancies exist, such notice shall so state. A supplemental vacancy list shall be disseminated and posted at two-week intervals. Vacancy lists shall remain posted at each school site and the Human Resources Department until the vacancy is filled or for a minimum of ten (10) working days, whichever occurs first.
- 17.2.3 A copy of such lists shall be mailed concurrently to the Association President.

#### 17.3 UNIT MEMBER INITIATED TRANSFER (VOLUNTARY)

- 17.3.1 A unit member may request a voluntary transfer (unit member initiated transfer) to take effect at the beginning of the following school year or during the current school year when an opening becomes available. Transfer requests for the following school year will be accepted between March 1 and ten (10) working days prior to the end of the school year. No transfer requests for the following school year will be accepted after the deadline. The request shall be made on a "Request for Transfer Form" and sent to the Human Resources Department.
- 17.3.2 A unit member's request for transfer shall bear the signature of that unit member's present administrator. Such signature is an acknowledgment only that the administrator has been informed of the unit member's desire for transfer consideration. Such signature does not necessarily imply approval or disapproval of the administrator nor may the acknowledgment be withheld by the administrator. The filing of a request for transfer is without prejudice to the unit member. A request for transfer may be withdrawn by the unit member, in writing, at any time prior to official notification of transfer approval. The Human Resources Department shall give the affected unit member and appropriate administrator(s) official written notification of transfers approved.

- 17.3.3 When a voluntary transfer would result in the lay-off of another unit member such transfer shall be denied.
- 17.3.4 A unit member shall not be overtly or indirectly pressured by the employer to seek a voluntary transfer.
- 17.3.5 No request shall be denied in a manner which is arbitrary, capricious or discriminatory.

#### 17.4 EMPLOYER INITIATED TRANSFER (INVOLUNTARY)

- 17.4.1 Employer-initiated transfers shall not be arbitrary or capricious, and shall require a reasonable basis or justification related to the educational and/or program needs of the District and its students, including school closure and program inception or reduction, with fair consideration being given to the required certification and qualifications the unit member can bring to the new assignment. The preference of the transferring unit member may be considered when more than one opening is available. Employer-initiated transfers shall not be punitive or disciplinary in nature in-and-of themselves, but may be incorporated as an element of disciplinary action under Article 28 of this Agreement. The parties agree that, in the majority of ordinary instances of involuntary transfer, this would result in an involuntary transfer of the least senior unit member in the credential area in the school.
- 17.4.2 Upon employer-initiated/involuntary transfer during the school year, the bargaining unit member shall have access to a maximum of three (3) days (released time) to accomplish the move. The unit member may request reasonable district assistance in moving the unit member's teaching materials to the new location.
- 17.4.3 If an employer-initiated/involuntary transfer is implemented, the unit member shall be provided, upon written request, with the specific reasons in writing, within a reasonable time after implementation by the employer.

#### 17.5 REASSIGNMENT

- 17.5.1 A reassignment is any action which results in the movement of a unit member from one assignment to another assignment within a school.
- 17.5.2 Employer-initiated reassignments shall not be arbitrary or capricious, and shall require a reasonable basis or justification related to the educational and/or program needs of the District and its students. The preference of the unit member being reassigned may be considered when more than one opening is available. Employer-initiated reassignments shall not be punitive or disciplinary in nature in-and-of themselves, but may be incorporated as an element of disciplinary action under Article 28 of this Agreement.
- 17.5.3 If a reassignment is implemented or a request is denied, the unit member shall be provided, upon written request, with the specific reasons in writing, within a reasonable time after reassignment or denial of the request by the employer. The unit member may request reasonable district assistance in moving the unit member's teaching materials to the new location.

#### **ASSOCIATION RIGHTS**

18.1 The Association shall be entitled to use the official bulletin boards, and other means of communication to employees, subject to the following conditions:

TAWC\_

- 18.1.1 Within each school or building there shall be designated one or more sections of bulletin boards as staff bulletin boards. Communications to employees shall be posted only on these bulletin boards.
- 18.1.2 Mailboxes as a means of distributing information are primarily for use as a means of communication for matters pertaining to the functioning of the district and the school. The Association is permitted their use for distribution of materials as long as that use does not interfere with the normal functioning of the school or department. The Association may not use district materials for Association business.
- 18.1.3 Administrators in charge of these bulletin boards and mailboxes are designated as the Superintendent's representatives.
- 18.1.4 Communications to be posted on staff bulletin boards or placed in employee mailboxes shall include the name of the organization sending the communication, the date of posting or distribution, and the designated authorization by the association president or executive director.
- 18.1.5 Faculty representatives or other officers shall be permitted to write, post, and distribute association material only at their sites. Such material must clearly designate the name of the organization, the date of posting or distribution, and the name of the representative.
- 18.1.6 Faculty or other staff meeting time shall not be taken for association business, but short announcements may be made upon prior notification to the principal or division head.

  Association meetings shall be held separately from staff meetings.
- 18.1.7 The Association and its employees may request use of school buildings, facilities and equipment. Requests shall be made through established district procedures. The use of special facilities gymnasium, kitchen, etc.); which may require the services of additional personnel or the sponsoring of events at which an admission charge is made, will be subject to a charge covering the cost.
- 18.1.8 Official representatives of the Association shall report to the school or department office before visiting an employee on the premises of the school or district building. Association business, discussions, and activities will be conducted by employees or association officials outside established work hours. Representatives of the Association shall not contact employees during the normal work day with the exception that the Association president, executive director, or official designees of the president who are on a released day (Association Leave) may contact employees during the work day at a time other than during student contact or when the employee has other responsibilities.
- 18.2 The Board shall provide the Association with fifteen (15) days of release time each school year for use by designated representatives for conferences, workshops or other association business. A maximum of twenty (20) additional days may be utilized by the Association, provided the substitute costs are paid by the Association.
  - 18.2.1 The Association President shall be given 20% release time.

| TAWC | TAWC and WCUSD Tentative Agreement: 12/06/2024                 |
|------|--|
|      | TAWC Ratified: 01/24/2025 and WCUSD Board Ratified: 02/11/2025 |

- An employee shall be entitled to representation by the Association in matters which may affect his/her continued employment with the District (at times when disciplinary action is contemplated, at interviews or meeting with their supervisor to discuss significant matters reasonably relating to their employment status, or when reviewing his/her personnel file).
- 18.4 The immediate supervisor shall notify an employee of the subject matter of a requested conference.
- On matters of concern other than those listed above, the employee may request a meeting with his/her supervisor and may be accompanied by a representative if he/she so desires. Reasonable meeting requests will be granted. The employee shall notify his/her supervisor of the subject matter of a requested conference.
- 18.6 The District shall post or make readily available a copy of the board agenda at each building. In addition, the Association shall receive one (1) hard copy as well as an electronic copy of board agenda material.
- 18.7 All provisions of AB 119, that took effect in June 2017, shall be included under Association Rights as well as subsequent revisions of the bill.

## INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

#### **GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE**

#### 20.1 DEFINITIONS

- 20.1.1 "Agreement" refers to contract between the District and TAWC.
- 20.1.2 A "grievance" is a claim by one or more unit members or the Association that there has been a violation, misinterpretation, or misapplication of a provision of this Agreement.
- 20.1.3 The "grievant" is the person or persons making the claim. A "Party of Interest" is any person who might be required to take action or against whom action might be taken in order to resolve the claim.
- 20.1.4 A "day" is any day in which a unit member is required to render service to the District.

#### 20.2 PURPOSE

- 20.2.1 The purpose of this procedure is to secure, at the lowest possible administrative level, equitable solutions to situations which may arise alleging violations, differing interpretations, or misapplication of specific terms of the Agreement.
- 20.2.2 Both parties agree that these proceedings will be kept as informal and confidential as may be appropriate at any level of the procedure.

#### 20.3 PROCEDURE

#### 20.3.1 Step I – Informal

- 20.3.1.1 Before filing a formal written grievance the unit member and/or his/her selected Association representative shall informally discuss the alleged violation, misinterpretation, or misapplication of the Agreement with the grievant's immediate supervisor (Principal or designee).
- 20.3.1.2 If the grievant is not to be present at the Informal meeting, the Association shall provide the grievant's written authorization and selection of the representative prior to the beginning of the Informal meeting.
- 20.3.1.3 The informal conference shall be requested within ten (10) days of the alleged act or omission which gave rise to the grievance, or within ten (10) days of when the act or omission first came to the attention of, or in the exercise of reasonable diligence should have come to the attention of the grievant, or the matter shall be considered closed.
- 20.3.1.4 If the matter is not resolved at the informal conference, the grievant and/or his/her authorized Association representative may request at the conclusion of the informal conference that the District's designee reduce the District's response with respect to the issue(s) raised by the grievant or authorized Association representative to writing. Such written response shall be forwarded to the grievant and/or authorized Association representative within ten (10) days of the informal conference

#### 20.3.2 Step II - Formal

- 20.3.2.1 If a grievance is not closed or resolved at Step I, it may be appealed to Step II of this procedure.
- 20.3.2.2 If appealed, a grievance shall be presented in writing to the grievant's immediate supervisor using the District provided grievance form, within five (5) days after receiving the response at Step I, or it will be considered closed.
- 20.3.2.3 The immediate supervisor shall meet with the grievant and/or his/her authorized Association representative within ten (10) days of receipt of the grievance.
- 20.3.2.4 The immediate supervisor shall provide a written response to the grievance, including the reasons for the response, to the grievant and/or his/her authorized Association representative within ten (10) days of such meeting.
- 20.3.2.5 If the grievant is not satisfied with the response to the grievance, the grievance may be appealed to Step III, using the District provided form, with a copy provided to the Association President.

#### 20.3.3 <u>Step III – Appeal to Superintendent</u>

- 20.3.3.1 If a grievance is not closed or resolved at Step II, it may be appealed to Step III of this procedure.
- 20.3.3.2 If appealed a grievance shall be presented in writing within five (5) days or considered closed.
- 20.3.3.3 The Superintendent or his/her designee shall meet with the grievant and/or his/her authorized Association representative within ten (10) days of receipt of the grievance appeal to Step III
- 20.3.3.4 The Superintendent or his/her designee shall provide a written response to the grievance, including the reasons for the response, to the grievant and/or his/her authorized Association representative within ten (10) days of such meeting.
- 20.3.3.5 If the grievant is not satisfied with the response to the grievance, the grievant may request the Association to submit the grievance to arbitration.

#### 20.3.4 Step IV - Arbitration

- 20.3.4.1 If the Association elects to proceed to arbitration, it shall notify the District in writing within ten (10) days after receiving the response to Step III, or it will be considered closed.
- 20.3.4.2 Within ten (10) days of such notification of arbitration, representatives of the District and the Association shall attempt to agree upon a mutually acceptable arbitrator and obtain a commitment from said arbitrator to serve.
- 20.3.4.3 If the parties are unable to agree upon an arbitrator within the specified period, the District and Association shall file a Request for Arbitrators to the American Arbitration Association for the names of five (5) arbitrators.
- 20.3.4.4 The selection of the arbitrator and the arbitration proceedings shall be conducted under the Voluntary Labor Arbitration Rules of the American Arbitration Association
- 20.3.4.5 The arbitrator's decision shall be in writing and will set forth the findings of fact, reasoning and conclusions of the issues submitted.

- 20.3.4.6 The arbitrator will be without power or authority to make any decision which requires the commission of an act prohibited by law or which is violative or goes beyond the specific terms of the Agreement. However, it is agreed that the arbitrator is empowered to include in any award such financial reimbursement as he/she judges to be proper, but only to the extent the alleged grievance is about denied or lost pay and then limited to actual dollars denied or lost.
- 20.3.4.7 The decision of the arbitrator will be submitted to the Association and the Superintendent and will be final and binding upon the parties. Any question will be ruled upon by the arbitrator only after he/she has had an opportunity to hear the merits of the grievance.
- 20.3.4.8 All costs for the services of the arbitrator, including, but not limited to, per diem expenses, his/her travel and subsistence expenses, and the cost of any hearing room, will be borne equally by Board and the Association. All other costs will be borne by the party incurring them.

#### 20.4 TIME LIMITS

- 20.4.1 Time limits provided for at each level shall begin the day following receipt of the grievance, appeal, or response.
- 20.4.2 Since it is important that grievances be processed as rapidly as possible, the time limits specified at each level should be considered to be maximums and every effort should be made to expedite the process.
- 20.4.3 The time limits may, however, be extended by mutual agreement.
- 20.4.4 In the event a grievance is filed at such a time that it cannot be processed through all the steps in this grievance procedure by the end of the school year and, if left unresolved until the beginning of the following school year, could result in harm to an aggrieved person, the time limits set forth herein may be reduced by mutual agreement so that the procedure may be exhausted prior to the end of the school year or as soon as is practicable.

#### 20.5 RIGHTS OF REPRESENTATION

20.5.1 A unit member alleging a grievance may be represented at all stages of the grievance procedure by an Association representative.

#### 20.6 NON-DISCRIMINATION

20.6.1 Discrimination of any kind will not be taken by the District, any member or representative of the administration, the Board or TAWC against any grievant, any party of interest, any member of the Association or any other participant in the grievance procedure by reason of such participation.

#### 20.7 MISCELLANEOUS

20.7.1 All documents, communications and records dealing with the processing of a grievance will be filed in a separate grievance file and will not be kept in the personnel file of any of the participants.

- TAWC\_\_\_\_
  - 20.7.2 A unit member may at any time present grievances to the employer, and have such grievances adjusted, without the intervention of the Association, as long as the adjustment is reached prior to arbitration and such adjustment is not inconsistent with terms of the written Agreement.
  - 20.7.3 If an employee presents a grievance on his/her own behalf, the Association shall have the right to be present and state its views at all grievance meetings beyond Step I.
  - 20.7.4 The District shall not agree to a resolution of the grievance and the proposed resolution until the Association has been given the opportunity to file a response.

#### TAWC\_\_\_\_

WCUSD

#### **ARTICLE 21**

#### **EVALUATION**

#### 21.1 EVALUATION PROCEDURE – GENERAL

- 21.1.1 It is understood and agreed by both parties that the primary objective of the evaluation process is to maintain and/or improve the quality of education in the District.
- 21.1.2 The immediate supervisor of each unit member shall be responsible for the unit member's evaluation and the quality of that evaluation. The immediate supervisor has the responsibility to make recommendations for improvement and will assist the unit member in this improvement.
- 21.1.3 All permanent unit members not meeting the criteria set forth in 21.1.4 shall be evaluated at least every two years and all probationary/temporary unit members at least annually.
- 21.1.4 Permanent unit members who have been employed with the District for ten (10) or more years and whose previous evaluation was rated as satisfactory or higher shall be evaluated at least every five (5) years.
  - 21.1.4.1 If the evaluator has concerns regarding the unit member's performance, the evaluator shall formally meet with the unit member and representative to discuss the concerns and potential means of remediation. If the means of remediation is not mutually agreed upon, the unit member may request in writing that the Superintendent or designee review the performance concerns and means of remediation to make a final decision.
  - 21.1.4.2 The means of remediation shall be documented but will not be place in the unit member's personnel file. If remediation is not successful and the performance concerns continue to exist the unit member may be evaluated more frequently.
- 21.1.5 When any permanent unit member has received an overall needs improvement or unsatisfactory evaluation, as determined by the evaluator, the evaluator shall annually evaluate the employee until the employee receives a satisfactory evaluation or is separated from the District.
- 21.1.6 Any evaluation performed pursuant to this article which contains an overall unsatisfactory rating of a unit member's performance shall participate in a program designed to improve appropriate areas of the unit member's performance.
  - 21.1.6.1 The evaluator shall meet with the unit member to elicit input from the member when establishing a written improvement plan. The improvement plan shall include, but not be limited to, the following components:
    - Specific areas of improvement
    - Suggested action plan for improvement
    - Resources available to assist with the improvement including, but not limited to, peer assistance, peer observation, and training sessions
    - Means for measurement of improvement
    - Schedule of periodic meetings for feedback
    - Anticipated time frame in which the improvement is expected to occur

- 21.1.6.2 By mutual agreement a peer may be assigned to provide assistance in the planning and implementation of an improvement program. Under no circumstances shall the unit member providing peer assistance participate in the evaluation of the unit member nor provide evaluative feedback to the
- 21.1.6.3 Release time shall be provided when required by the nature of the improvement program.

#### 21.2 EVALUATION PROCEDURE – DETERMINATION OF OBJECTIVES

- 21.2.1 Prior to the forty-fifth (45<sup>th</sup>) work day of the employee's contract service year, each unit member and immediate supervisor shall formulate the individual objectives based upon the California Standards for the Teaching Profession (CSTP) for which the unit member will be responsible.
- 21.2.2 The evaluation of unit members shall be based only upon objectives mutually agreed to by the immediate supervisor and unit member and shall include evaluation of the unit member's performance of non-instructional duties.
- 21.2.3 The evaluator shall make efforts to acquaint unit members with District philosophy and goals, job descriptions, and District evaluation procedures.
- 21.2.4 The unit member will develop objectives which shall be presented to the evaluator prior to a conference between the evaluatee and the evaluator where changes may be made.
- 21.2.5 If the changes are not mutually agreeable, the evaluator's objectives shall be listed on the evaluation form in an area so identified.
- 21.2.6 The unit member shall be expected to meet objectives listed by the evaluator.
- 21.2.7 If there is still lack of agreement, the unit member may request in writing that the Superintendent or designee review the objectives and make a final decision.
- 21.2.8 The written statement of objectives shall include what is to be achieved and what information will be used to determine achievement.
- 21.2.9 Such information shall be clearly relevant to the specific objectives.

#### 21.3 EVALUATION PROCEDURE – FORMAL OBSERVATIONS

- 21.3.1 Unit members must be informed when a formal observation is to be utilized in the evaluation process. Formal observations shall be scheduled by mutual agreement. If mutual agreement is not reached, then the evaluator may schedule the formal observation with a minimum of five (5) working days' advance notice.
- 21.3.2 These formal observations shall be followed, within a reasonable time not to exceed ten (10) working days unless mutually agreed upon, by a conference between the evaluatee and the evaluator.
- 21.3.3 During these conferences, commendations and recommendations shall be presented to the unit member by the evaluator.
- 21.3.4 These recommendations and commendations shall be in writing, dated, and signed by the evaluatee and the evaluator.
- 21.3.5 The evaluatee may append written comments.

- 21.3.6 For each probationary unit member, a minimum of two formal observations shall be made by the evaluator, one formal observation prior to the sixtieth (60<sup>th</sup>) work day of the employee's contract service year and one formal observation prior to the eighty-fifth (85<sup>th</sup>) work day of the employee's contract service year.
- 21.3.7 For each permanent unit member, one formal observation shall be made by the evaluator prior to the eighty-fifth (85th) work day of the unit member's contract year. If deemed necessary by the evaluator, a second formal observation shall be done prior to the one-hundred twentieth (120th) work day of the unit member's contract year.

#### 21.4 EVALUATION PROCEDURE – FINALIZING EVALUATIONS

- 21.4.1 All probationary unit members and those permanent unit members scheduled for evaluation, shall meet with their evaluator to discuss and sign the final evaluation before the one hundred sixty-fifth (165th) work day of the employee's contract service year; a copy will be given to the evaluatee and an additional copy placed in the employee's personnel file.
- 21.4.2 The evaluation shall include the time period since the last formal evaluation.
- 21.4.3 It shall cover all of the employee's objectives.
- 21.4.4 It shall include a determination of the extent of success the employee had in reaching the established objectives.
- 21.4.5 The written copy shall clearly indicate the specific source of any information utilized in the evaluation.
- 21.4.6 The evaluation shall include specific written recommendations as to areas of needed improvement, if any, in the employee's performance and include a program for implementing improvement.
- 21.4.7 The evaluatee shall have the right to initiate a written response to the evaluation. Such response shall become a permanent attachment to the evaluatee's personnel file.

#### 21.5 EVALUATION PROCEDURE – OVERALL PROCEDURES

- 21.5.1 An evaluation of a unit member shall consist of the following procedure:
  - 21.5.1.1 Collection and compilation of relevant and accurate information about the attainment of the specific objectives of the unit member as specified at the time the objectives were formulated
  - 21.5.1.2 Interpretation and summation of the meaning of the information collected
  - 21.5.1.3 Comparison of the interpretation with the specific objectives
  - 21.5.1.4 Formulation of a decision as to what degree the objectives have been achieved
  - 21.5.1.5 Consideration of all factors that have affected the degree to which the objectives have been achieved
  - 21.5.1.6 Decision as to the quality of the unit member's performance in the accomplishment of the objective
  - 21.5.1.7 Communication of an appropriate response which shall include commendations and recommendations for improvement

#### 21.6 EVALUATION PROCEDURE – EVALUATION FORMS

21.6.1 Present evaluation forms shall be changed only upon mutual agreement between the District and the Association.

#### 21.7 EVALUATION PROCEDURE – EVALUATOR TRAINING

21.7.1 The District will take reasonable steps to provide inservice training for those evaluators involved in evaluation procedures. Unit members may be called upon to participate in evaluation and formulation of these inservice programs.

#### 21.8 EVALUATION PROCEDURE – PERSONNEL FILE

21.8.1 Unit members have the right to inspect all materials in their on-site personnel file provided such request is made at a time when the current evaluator is present and such inspection is made during regular business hours and at a time when the unit member is not actually required to render services to the district.

#### 21.9 EVALUATION PROCEDURE – COUNSELOR EVALUATION

21.9.1 Counselor evaluations will be conducted using the negotiated form for counselors and the timeline contained in this Article for evaluation.

#### 21.10 EVALUATION PROCEDURE - TEACHER ON SPECIAL ASSIGNMENT EVALUATION

21.10.1 Teacher on Special Assignment evaluations will be conducted using the negotiated form for their position and the timeline contained in this Article for evaluation.

#### 21.11 EVALUATION PROCEDURE – SPEECH AND LANGUAGE PATHOLOGIST EVALUATION

21.11.1 Speech and Language Pathologist evaluations will be conducted using the negotiated form for their position and the timeline contained in this Article for evaluation.

#### 21.12 EVALUATION PROCEDURE – SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGIST EVALUATION

21.12.1 School Psychologist evaluations will be conducted using the negotiated form for their position and the timeline contained in this Article for evaluation.

#### WEST COVINA UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT

## **EVALUATION TIMELINE**

### No later than:

| the forty-fifth (45th) work day<br>of the employee's contract<br>service year                    | Evaluatee and evaluator meet and formulate objectives for which the unit member will be responsible and evaluated   |
|--|---|
| the sixtieth (60 <sup>th</sup> ) work day<br>of the employee's contract<br>service year          | Completion of first formal observation for probationary unit members  |
| the eighty-fifth (85 <sup>th</sup> ) work day<br>of the employee's contract<br>service year      | Completion of second formal observation for probationary unit members; completion of first formal observation for permanent unit members                                  |
| the one hundred twentieth  | Completion of second formal observation for permanent unit members, if deemed necessary by the evaluator  |
| the one hundred sixty-fifth(165 <sup>th</sup> ) work day of the employee's contract service year | . All probationary unit members and those permanent unit<br>members scheduled for evaluation, shall meet with their<br>evaluator to discuss and sign the final evaluation |

| TAW | C |
|-----|---|
|     |   |

### **RETIREES**

- The District shall contribute to the health and welfare benefit premiums for the retiree who elects retirement between ages 55 and 65 after serving five (5) years or longer with the District.
- The District shall contribute \$3,000 annually for full-time employees and a prorated amount for part-time employees who retire in accordance with the provisions of section 22.1.

WCUSD\_

#### TAWC\_\_\_\_

## ARTICLE 23

#### **HEALTH AND DENTAL BENEFITS**

- 23.1 The District shall contribute to District designated insurance programs for health, dental, vision, and life insurance, up to a maximum annual contribution of \$10,250 for employee only coverage; \$13,500 for two-party coverage; or \$18,000 for family coverage.
- 23.2 Unit members selecting coverages in excess of the District contribution shall authorize payroll deductions for any premium costs in excess of the District's annual contribution as a condition of receipt of the coverage.
- 23.3 The District shall offer an "opt out" plan for health insurance benefits as follows:
  - 23.3.1 A unit member eligible for District medical insurance must provide satisfactory evidence of current enrollment in another medical insurance plan of similar scope, through coverage of a spouse, other relative, or other employment.
  - 23.3.2 Unit members may not opt of District health coverage unless they produce evidence of other medical insurance coverage.
  - 23.3.3 Eligible unit members who produce satisfactory evidence of other insurance annually and who wish to opt out of the District's medical insurance coverage will receive three hundred twenty-five dollars (\$325.00) per month in addition to their regular pay for each of ten (10) months of service. Such amounts will show as additional compensation on the unit member's pay stub, and are fully taxable unless the employee elects to dedicate the amount to a cash option.
  - 23.3.4 Part-time unit members eligible for prorated benefits may participate in the opt-out option at a percentage equal to their prorated eligibility.
  - 23.3.5 Eligible unit members who wish to enroll or elect "opt out" may only do so during the annual open enrollment period.
  - 23.3.6 The District shall establish an insurance committee to research and analyze coverage costs and options and recommend modifications to the negotiations teams that address the interests of employees, and conserve and make efficient use of fiscal resources. Each employee group that elects to participate may appoint up to three representatives. The committee shall meet quarterly, and more often, as needed.

#### **WORK YEAR/CALENDARS**

- 24.1 All unit members covered by this Agreement, except Counselors, School Psychologists, and Speech and Language Pathologists, shall serve 183 teaching days, three (3) days of staff development, and two (2) days for teacher preparation/parent conferences for a total unit member work year of 188 work days.
- 24.2 Counselors and School Psychologists will work a 195-day work year. Speech and Language Pathologists will work a 190-day work year.
- 24.3 The District and the Association agree that during the term of this agreement, they will maintain an annual teacher work calendar.
- 24.4 They shall consult regarding the calendar and the beginning and ending dates, holidays, and non-teaching duty days no later than March 1 of the preceding year.

#### COMPLETION OF MEET AND NEGOTIATION

- During the term of this agreement, both parties expressly waive and relinquish the right to meet and negotiate, except as provided for in this agreement, except by mutual consent of both parties, with respect to any provisions covered by this Agreement.
- 25.2 However, the District and the Association recognize their mutual obligation to meet and negotiate on any legislation passed during the period of this agreement that affect the terms of the contract on any mandatory subject of bargaining.
- 25.3 Nothing in this Agreement is intended to deny to the Association or to the District rights and obligations which exist under the law.
- 25.4 Annual Re-openers
  - 1) Article 23 "Health and Dental Benefits"
  - 2) Salary Schedules, Miscellaneous Pay Schedule, and Athletic Coaching Stipends
  - 3) One article specified by each party

#### WAIVER OF CONTRACT PROVISIONS FOR IMPLEMENTATION OF EDUCATIONAL REFORMS

- 26.1 Either the District or the Association shall, by notice to the other party, consider a waiver of a specific portion of this agreement for a specific time.
- 26.2 The notice of the request to the other party shall contain a list of the specific provisions of the agreement, the period for which they are proposed to be waived, or the proposed amendment, and the reason for the proposed waiver or amendment.
- After notice to the other party, the party making the request will distribute copies of the proposed amendment or waiver to all affected unit members at the work site.
- 26.4 If the proposed amendment or waiver is one which would have district wide effect, the party making the request shall distribute copies of the request to all affected unit members.
- 26.5 The amendment or waiver shall not become effective until ratified by both parties.

#### SALARY SCHEDULE PLACEMENT AND ADVANCEMENT

#### Salary Schedules appear within the appendix of the contract

#### 27.1 GENERAL RULES

- 27.1.1 Administration of all salary schedules shall be uniformly applied.
- 27.1.2 Any errors made in salary placement shall be corrected as soon as reasonably possible after the information has been verified.

#### 27.2 INITIAL PLACEMENT ON SALARY SCHEDULES

- 27.2.1 K-12 teaching (while holding a valid teaching credential authorizing service in K-12) experience outside of the District including accredited private schools shall be based upon the following:
  - 27.2.1.1 Experience credit shall be year for year (exclusive of day-to-day substitute service) up to a maximum of ten (10) years.
  - 27.2.1.2 For positions designated by the District as "hard to fill", experience credit shall be year for year.
  - 27.2.1.3 The previous employer must provide written verification of prior experience.
  - 27.2.1.4 Service of seventy-five percent (75%) of the regular school year shall constitute a full year of service credit in a position requiring certification.
  - 27.2.1.5 All course work for initial placement shall be verified by official transcript.
  - 27.2.1.6 Course work beyond the bachelor's degree which was not a part of a credential or degree program which the District determines does not have relevance to the initial assignment will not be given credit. Course work that does not meet these criteria may be counted by the District if it is part of a completed credential or degree program in a subject commonly taught at the school site. Other course work may be counted at a later time if the unit member's assignment is changed and the course work is relevant to the new assignment.
  - 27.2.1.7 All transcripts shall be received as soon as possible, but no later than 30 days (a day is a day which the District Office is open) from the date of signing the initial contract. The District may adjust and correct salary placement if the unit member does not provide timely verification of the units and experience relied on for initial placement.
- 27.2.2 Unit members who resign from the District and are rehired in contract status within 39 months shall be restored to the same salary placement they held at the time of resignation.
- 27.2.3 Prior experience in the private sector or in an academic setting shall be used to determine initial placement for counselors.

#### 27.3 STEP ADVANCEMENT

- 27.3.1 Step advancement shall occur on July 1 of each school year.
- 27.3.2 A year of service shall be defined as seventy-five percent (75%) of the regularly scheduled work year.

- 27.3.3 Qualification for step advancement shall be based on having served in a position requiring certification for seventy-five percent (75%) of a regular school year.
- 27.3.4 Part-time unit members whose assignment is less than five (5) days per week shall be advanced one step on the schedule at the beginning of the school year following completion of seventy-five percent (75%) of the annual workdays.

#### 27.4 COLUMN ADVANCEMENT

- 27.4.1 Advancement to a higher salary column shall be effective on the unit member's first regular work day of the school year following completion of the requirements on or before the first day of the month the higher salary is to take effect. The unit member shall provide the District with an official transcript(s) as a condition of column advancement no later than October 1. Failure to do so shall result in the units not being applied until the following year.
- 27.4.2 Lower division course work shall not be credited for salary schedule column advancement unless approved in advance by the Assistant Superintendent, Human Resources or designee, as having direct relevance to the unit member's work assignment. Failure to obtain advance approval may result in credit not being given.
- 27.4.3 Course work must have a grade of "C" or better or "pass" in a pass/fail class to be eligible for salary credits.
- 27.4.4 Upper division or graduate course work initiated on or after January 1, 2005 must be approved in advance by the Assistant Superintendent, Human Resources or designee, as:
  - 27.4.4.1 (a) having direct relevance to the unit member's work assignment or subject matter area;
  - 27.4.4.2 (b) in a subject area which the District deems a shortage area
  - 27.4.4.3 (c) in a credential or degree program for a future District assignment, or an advanced degree in education, or coursework in special education; or
  - 27.4.4.4 (d) Course work taken to meet a requirement imposed by the California Department of Education or the Commission on Teacher Credentialing. Course work that does not meet these criteria may be counted by the District if the unit member's assignment is changed and the course work is relevant to the new assignment. Failure to obtain advance approval may result in credit not being given.
- 27.4.5 Unit members may utilize verified attendance on or after September 1, 2004 at District sponsored professional development training or continuing education for column advancement, provided the training occurred while in unpaid status.
- 27.4.6 For the purpose of computing credit for District workshops completed on or after September 1, 2004, the following shall apply: 25 hours = 1 unit of credit

#### 27.5 REPLACEMENT COVERAGE

- 27.5.1 Teachers will be compensated for replacement coverage, when no substitute is assigned to cover the class, under the following conditions:
  - 27.5.1.1 The regular teacher must be reported as absent for payroll purposes;
  - 27.5.1.2 A substitute teacher is authorized but not assigned for payroll purposes;
  - 27.5.1.3 The replacement service is for classroom instruction;

| TAWC and WCUSD Tentative Agreement: 12/06/2024                 |
|--|
| TAWC Ratified: 01/24/2025 and WCUSD Board Ratified: 02/11/2025 |

TAWC\_

27.5.1.4 Secondary teachers will be compensated the extra period pay rate on the Miscellaneous Pay Schedule for actual replacement service rendered covering classes during their conference period.

WCUSD\_

27.5.1.5 Elementary teachers will receive a proportionate share of the day-to-day substitute rate (e.g., if four teachers provide the coverage, they will receive one-fourth of the daily substitute rate) for actual replacement service rendered.

49

WCUSD

#### **ARTICLE 28**

#### **DUE PROCESS PROCEDURES**

- 28.1 The Association and the District recognize the obligations of unit members to demonstrate professionalism in the course of their day-to-day duties. It is also important to establish procedures for the administration of constructive and progressive discipline under this article and to provide unit members with due process incorporating the principles of just cause.
- 28.2 This Article is separate and independent from, and does not affect the evaluation provisions of this Agreement, state law, statutory suspension, mandatory leaves, paid administrative leave, non-reelection, notice of unsatisfactory performance and unprofessional conduct, or dismissal proceedings. Suspension under this Article shall not be regarded as a precondition for a statutory suspension or dismissal.
- 28.3 The unit member will be given timely notice when required to attend a meeting called by the District that may lead to discipline, and has the right to be represented by the Association in such meetings.
- Action taken under this article shall be corrective and progressive, and reasonably related to the seriousness of the misconduct and the number and frequency of verifiable prior incidents of misconduct by the unit member.
- 28.5 Except as provided herein, prior to imposing suspension, the District will utilize the progressive corrective actions outlined in Steps 1-3 below. The Assistant Superintendent, Human Resources, based upon the serious or cumulative nature of the conduct may determine to skip step(s) regardless of the timing or occurrence of an earlier step. Such determination shall not be subject to the grievance procedure or to arbitration except as provided in section 28.6.7 of this Article.

#### 28.5.1 Step 1 – Verbal Warning

A verbal warning may be given to unit members for actions, omissions, or infractions that require remediation and shall state the administrator's expectation/resolution. The administrator may make a summary notation of the meeting. A summary notation will be written and given to the member and such summary notation shall not be placed in the unit member's personnel file. However, should further discipline be required, such notation shall be attached to written documentation and the unit member will be notified if the summary notation is to be placed in his/her personnel file.

#### 28.5.2 <u>Step 2 – Written Warning</u>

28.5.2.1 Written warnings will not be used unless the unit member has been verbally warned about a separate action, infraction or omission within the last eighteen (18) calendar months

TAWC\_\_\_\_

28.5.2.2 The written warning and any response by the unit member will not be placed in the unit member's personnel file at the time. However, should further discipline be required, such written warning shall be attached to written documentation and the unit member will be notified if the written warning is to be placed in his/her personnel file.

#### 28.5.3 <u>Step 3 – Written Reprimand</u>

- 28.5.3.1 Written reprimands will not be used unless the unit member has received a written warning about a separate action, infraction or omission within the last eighteen (18) calendar months
- 28.5.3.2 The unit member will sign the reprimand to acknowledge receipt and a copy may be placed in the unit member's personnel file. A signature does not imply agreement.
- 28.5.3.3 The unit member has a right to attach a written response within ten (10) working days of receipt of the written reprimand.
- 28.5.3.4 If an administrator issues a Written Reprimand, the unit member may appeal by requesting a meeting within five (5) working days. The meeting shall take place within ten (10) working days of such request with a representative assigned by the Association and a representative assigned by the District to review the Written Reprimand. If the parties agree, the Written Reprimand may be rescinded or reduced and not placed in the unit member's personnel file.

#### 28.5.4 *Step 4 – Suspension*

- 28.5.4.1 A unit member may be suspended without pay for a violation of a repetitive nature or serious misconduct.
- 28.5.4.2 Except as provided in section 28.5, suspension without pay will not be used unless the unit member has within the last eighteen (18) calendar months been disciplined as provided in this Article.
- 28.5.4.2 No initial suspension without pay shall exceed ten (10) working days, and no second suspension within 18 calendar months shall exceed twelve (12) working days.

#### 28.6 NOTICE OF SUSPENSION

The Superintendent or designee shall give written notice to the unit member of the District's intent to suspend. This notification shall be served in person or by certified mail. A copy will be provided to the Association President with the consent of the unit member. If the unit member does not consent, the District shall notify the Association in writing that it has notified a member of suspension under this section.

- 28.6.1 The notice of recommendation for suspension will provide due process for the unit member as follows:
  - A. A statement of the specific acts or omissions upon which the action is based;
  - B. A statement of the cause(s) for which the suspension is recommended;

- TAWC\_\_\_\_
- C. Copies of any documentary evidence upon which the District relies in support of the suspension;
- D. Where applicable, the Education Code section, District policy, rule, regulation, or directive violated;
- E. The penalty proposed and the date(s) on which the suspension shall take place;
- F. A statement that informs the unit member of his or her rights to appeal the suspension under this Article;
- G. A statement of the unit member's right to submit a written response to the notice of suspension for inclusion in the personnel file within 10 working days.
- 28.6.2 The unit member shall have an opportunity to meet with the Assistant Superintendent, Human Resources concerning the recommended suspension, and the right to be represented by the Association in such meeting and in all meetings of such subsequent steps of the process.
- 28.6.3 In the meeting, the unit member shall have an opportunity to provide his or her version of the events, and any reasons why he or she believes that this suspension should not be implemented.
- 28.6.4 Suspensions without pay of three days or less are appealable to the Superintendent within 10 working days of receipt of the written notice. The Superintendent may uphold or reduce, but not increase the number of days. The Superintendent's decision shall be provided in writing, shall be final, and shall not be subject to the grievance procedure or section 28.6.7 of this Article.
- 28.6.5 For any suspension that would cause a unit member to be suspended for a cumulative total of 4 or more days within 12 calendar months, the fourth and succeeding days of suspension shall not be implemented until the decision to suspend has become final.
- 28.6.6 The proposed suspension shall become final by: (a) the failure of the Association (or the unit member if not represented by the Association) to file a written appeal to the Superintendent within 10 working days of the receipt of the written notice of suspension; (b) within 10 working days of a meeting of the employee, the Association, if requested by the employee, and the Superintendent to discuss the proposed suspension; or (c) by decision of an arbitrator to whom the proposed suspension was appealed.
- 28.6.7 Within five (5) working days of receipt of the Superintendent's final decision to suspend on a subsequent suspension within 12 calendar months or a suspension of 4 or more days the Association (or the employee if not represented by the Association) must notify the District in writing if the matter is to be appealed to arbitration. If the suspension is appealed, the matter will be referred to an arbitrator for expedited arbitration. The parties shall request a panel of seven (7) arbitrators from the State Mediation and Conciliation Service (SMCS). The parties shall select an arbitrator from the list. The District and Association will alternately strike names from this list with the party striking first determined by lot. If the selected arbitrator is not reasonably available, the parties will contact the arbitrator who was next to last in striking of names until an available arbitrator is secured.

- 28.6.7.1 The Arbitrator shall conduct an evidentiary hearing to address the following issues:
  - A. Is there a preponderance of evidence that the unit member engaged in serious misconduct?
  - B. If so, what length of suspension beyond three days (not to exceed the recommended number of days) is appropriate?The arbitrator's decision shall be final and binding.
- 28.6.8 Suspension under this Article shall not deprive the unit member of seniority, health and welfare benefits, or the right to reimburse the District for any payroll deduction from the member's paycheck, including, but not limited to, organization dues, credit union payments, charitable contributions, tax sheltered annuities, or insurance premiums.
- 28.7 Except as otherwise required by law, the parties will maintain as confidential all charges, evidence, and decisions that result from the application of this Article.
- 28.8 This Article is intended, for purposes of suspension, to replace the procedures set forth in Education Code section 44944, but shall not apply to suspension pursuant to Education Code Sections 44939, 44940, or 44942.
- Nothing herein shall preclude or affect the District's right to discharge a unit member pursuant to the Education Code.

| TAWC |  |
|------|--|
| IAWC |  |

# APPENDIX E WEST COVINA UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT GRIEVANCE REPORT FORM

| Grievance # School/Site:   |      |
|--|------|
| STEP 1 – INFORMAL  |      |
| Date Meeting was held  |      |
| STEP II – FORMAL   |      |
| Date of alleged act or omission giving rise to the grievance                         |      |
| Specific article and section of the agreement alleged to be violated:                |      |
|  |      |
| Statement of the grievance   |      |
| - Statement of the grievance   |      |
|  |      |
| Relief sought in the grievance   |      |
|  |      |
|  |      |
| Signature  | Date |
| Response by District Representative:   |      |
|  |      |
|  |      |
| Signature  | Date |
| Position of grievant and/or Association:   |      |
|  |      |
|  |      |
| Signature  (If additional space is needed in reporting, attach an additional sheet.) | Date |

| TAWC |  |
|------|--|
|      |  |

| w | CI | ISD |  |
|---|----|-----|--|

### STEP III – APPEAL TO THE SUPERINTENDENT

| Date Appeal was presented to the Superintendent/Designee: |      |  |  |  |
|---|------|--|--|--|
| Response of the Superintendent/Designee:                  |      |  |  |  |
|   |      |  |  |  |
|   |      |  |  |  |
| - <del></del>   |      |  |  |  |
| Signature   | Date |  |  |  |
| STEP IV - ARBITRATION                                     |      |  |  |  |
| Date Arbitration requested:                               |      |  |  |  |
| Date submitted to Arbitration:                            |      |  |  |  |
| Disposition and award of Arbitrator:                      |      |  |  |  |
|   |      |  |  |  |
|   |      |  |  |  |
|   |      |  |  |  |
| Signature   | Date |  |  |  |

# APPENDIX F WEST COVINA UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT TEACHERS' SUMMATIVE EVALUATION FORM

Year: \_\_\_\_\_ - \_\_\_\_

#### **Rating Key:**

E – Exemplary (Exceptional exemplary performance that far exceeds expectations of the West Covina Unified School District)

AA – Above Average (Exceeds expectations of the West Covina Unified School District)

S – Satisfactory (Meets expectations of the West Covina Unified School District)

N – Needs Improvement (Does not yet meet expectations of the West Covina Unified School District, but appears to have potential for improvement)

U – Unsatisfactory (Performance is not of the quality acceptable for employment in the West

Covina Unified School District)

| I. Engaging and Supporting All Students in Learning  |
|--|
| Rating:  |
| Objective:   |
| Administrative Comments:   |
|  |
|  |
| II. Creating and Maintaining Effective Environments for Student Learning   |
| Rating:  |
| Objective:   |
| Administrative Comments:   |
|  |
|  |
| III. Understanding and Organizing Subject Matter for Student Learning  |
| Rating:  |
| Objective:   |
| Administrative Comments:   |
|  |
|  |
|  |
| IV. Planning Instruction and Designing Learning Experiences for All Students   |
| IV. Planning Instruction and Designing Learning Experiences for All Students  Rating:  |
|  |
| Rating:  |
| Rating: Objective:   |
| Rating: Objective:   |
| Rating: Objective:   |
| Rating: Objective: Administrative Comments:  |
| Rating: Objective: Administrative Comments:  V. Assessing Students for Learning  |
| Rating: Objective: Administrative Comments:  V. Assessing Students for Learning Rating:  |
| Rating: Objective: Administrative Comments:  V. Assessing Students for Learning Rating: Objective:   |
| Rating: Objective: Administrative Comments:  V. Assessing Students for Learning Rating: Objective:   |
| Rating: Objective: Administrative Comments:  V. Assessing Students for Learning Rating: Objective:   |
| Rating: Objective: Administrative Comments:  V. Assessing Students for Learning Rating: Objective: Administrative Comments:  |
| Rating: Objective: Administrative Comments:  V. Assessing Students for Learning Rating: Objective: Administrative Comments:  VI. Developing as a Professional Educator |

| wcı | ICD |  |
|-----|-----|--|
|     |     |  |

| OVERALL EVALUATION (Check Appropria                              | ate Overall Rating):   |
|--|--|
| Exemplary (received a rating of "E" in f                         | Four (4) or more areas)  |
| <b>Above Average</b> (received a rating of "E'                   | 'or "AA" in three (3) or more areas)   |
| Satisfactory (received a rating of "S" or                        | higher in three (3) or more areas)   |
| Needs Improvement (received a rating of                          | of "N" or "U" in three (3) or more areas)  |
| Unsatisfactory (received a rating of "U"                         | in four (4) or more areas)   |
| Referred for Improvement Progra                                  | am   |
| For probationary and temporary employees Recommended Recommended | only, continued employment: ed with noted development areas Not Recommended  |
| Evaluator's Signature  | Date   |
| EVALUATEE'S COMMENTS: (Optional)                                 |  |
|  | ort with my evaluator, and that I have received a copy. My y disagreements may be made in writing, attached, and become Please initial if additional comments are to be attached |
| Evaluatee's Signature  | Date   |

TAWC\_\_\_\_\_

U – Unsatisfactory

# APPENDIX G WEST COVINA UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT CERTIFICATED COUNSELORS' EVALUATION FORM

Year: \_\_\_\_\_ - \_\_\_\_ Counselor Name: \_\_\_\_\_\_ School: \_\_\_\_\_ **Status:** Probationary \_\_\_\_\_ Permanent \_\_\_\_\_ Temporary \_\_\_\_\_ Evaluator: \_\_\_\_\_ **Rating Key:** E-Exemplary(Exceptional exemplary performance that far exceeds expectations of the West Covina Unified School District) AA – Above Average (Exceeds expectations of the West Covina Unified School District) (Meets expectations of the West Covina Unified School District) S – Satisfactory (Does not yet meet expectations of the West Covina Unified School N – Needs Improvement District, but appears to have potential for improvement)

Covina Unified School District)

(Performance is not of the quality acceptable for employment in the West

| 1. | A cod | amia | Dovo | lopment   | 4 |
|----|-------|------|------|-----------|---|
| 1. | Acau  | еше  | Deve | tobilleni | ι |

- 1.1 Counselor facilitates student acquisition of attitudes, knowledge, and skills that contribute to effective learning in school and across the life span
- 1.2 Counselor provides support so that students will complete school with the academic preparation essential to choose from a wide range of substantial post-secondary options, including college, trade schools, military, and careers
- 1.3 Counselor assists students in understanding the relationship of academics to the world of work and to life at home and in the community

| Counselor Go  | pal(s):      |  |  |
|---------------|--------------|--|--|
| Rating:       |              |  |  |
| Administrativ | ve Comments: |  |  |
|               |              |  |  |
|               |              |  |  |
| Rating:       |              |  |  |

#### 2. **College and Career Development**

- 2.1 Counselor supports students in acquiring the skills necessary to investigate colleges and careers in relation to knowledge of self and to help students make informed college and career decisions
- 2.2 Counselor trains and encourages students to employ successful strategies in order that they can achieve future college and career success and satisfaction
  2.3 Counselor supports student understanding of the relationship among personal qualities, education, and training

#### **Personal/Social Development**

| 3.1      | Counselor supports students in acquiring the attitudes, knowledge, and interpersonal skills to help them understand and respect self and others |
|----------|---|
| 3.2      | Counselor supports students in making decisions, setting goals, and in taking the necessary action to achieve personal goals                    |
| 3.3      | Counselor assists students in understanding safety and survival skills  |
| Counselo | r Goal(s):  |
| Rating:  |   |
| Administ | rative Comments:  |
|          |   |
|          |   |
|          |   |

#### Rapport with Students, Staff, and Community

- 4.1 Counselor creates and maintains positive relationships with co-workers and others
- 4.2 Counselor applies conflict management skills
- 4.3 Counselor demonstrates effective communication skills

| ~     |      | ~ 1   |       |   |
|-------|------|-------|-------|---|
| Couns | elor | (toal | ( c ) | ٠ |

Rating:

**Administrative Comments:** 

| TAWC |  |
|------|--|
| IAWU |  |

| W | $^{\circ}$ | ISI | ` |  |
|---|------------|-----|---|--|

### 5.

- Developing as a Professional Educator

  5.1 Counselor reflects on counseling practice in support of student learning
  5.2 Counselor establishes profession goals and engages in continuous and purposeful professional growth and

|          | development  |
|----------|--|
| 5.3      | Counselor collaborates with colleagues and the broader professional community to support teacher and student |
|          | learning   |
| 5.4      | Counselor works with families to support student learning  |
| 5.6      | Counselor manages professional responsibilities to maintain motivation and commitment to all students        |
| 5.7      | Counselor demonstrates professional responsibility, integrity, and ethical conduct                           |
| Counselo | r Goal(s):   |
| Rating:  |  |
| Administ | rative Comments:   |
|          |  |
|          |  |
|          |  |

| т۸   | WC |  |
|------|----|--|
| 1 /- |    |  |

| OVERALL EVALUATION (Check Appropriate Overall Rating):   |                   |
|--|-------------------|
| <b>Exemplary</b> (received a rating of "E" in three (3) or more areas)   |                   |
| <b>Above Average</b> (received a rating of "E" or "AA" in three (3) or   | r more areas)     |
| Satisfactory (received a rating of "S" or higher in two (2) or mo  | re areas)         |
| Needs Improvement (received a rating of "N" or "U" in three (3   | 3) or more areas) |
| Unsatisfactory (received a rating of "U" in three (3) or more are  | eas)              |
|  |                   |
| Evaluator's Signature  | Date              |
| COUNSELOR'S COMMENTS: (Optional)   |                   |
| I acknowledge that I have discussed this evaluation report with my evaluator, and signature does not necessarily signify concurrence. Any disagreements may be material of this report.  Please initial if add |                   |
| Counselor's Signature  | Date              |

# APPENDIX H WEST COVINA UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT TEACHERS ON SPECIAL ASSIGNMENT (TOSA) EVALUATION FORM

|            | Year:        |           |
|------------|--------------|-----------|
|            |              |           |
| Name:      |              | Site:     |
|            |              |           |
| Status:    |              |           |
| Permanent  | Probationary | Temporary |
|            |              |           |
| Evaluator: |              |           |

#### **Rating Key:**

| E – Exemplary         | (Exceptional exemplary performance that far exceeds expectations of the West Covina Unified School District)               |
|-----------------------|--|
| AA – Above Average    | (Exceeds expectations of the West Covina Unified School District)  |
| S – Satisfactory      | (Meets expectations of the West Covina Unified School District)  |
| N – Needs Improvement | (Does not yet meet expectations of the West Covina Unified School District, but appears to have potential for improvement) |
| U – Unsatisfactory    | (Performance is not of the quality acceptable for employment in the West   |

Covina Unified School District)

| TAWO | 2 |  |
|------|---|--|
|      |   |  |

#### 1. Consultation and Direct Teacher Support

- 1.1 TOSA collaborates with teachers and teams to align instruction to standards
- 1.2 TOSA assists with analyzing student data for instructional support
- 1.3 TOSA facilitates/conducts professional development to share strategies/resources with staff
- 1.4 TOSA engages staff in learning and applying new procedures, models, and design changes in meeting the needs of the District

WCUSD\_

| $\mathbf{r}$ |    | . • |   |          |   |
|--------------|----|-----|---|----------|---|
| R            | 21 | t1  | n | $\alpha$ | ٠ |
| 1/           | a  | u   | ш | ×        |   |

Administrative Comments:

#### 2. Planning and Preparation

- 2.1 TOSA supports school personnel to improve the quality of student outcomes in an effort to develop solutions to improve instruction
- 2.2 TOSA assists with district/school site curriculum development, implementation, and monitoring
- 2.3 TOSA provides an understanding and interpretation of instructional programs and initiatives to instructional staff
- 2.4 TOSA collaborates with administration regarding site goals

| I) ~. | 4: |    | _ | ı |
|-------|----|----|---|---|
| ĸa    | п  | n  | Œ | 1 |
| ıχα   | u  | 11 | < | , |
|       |    |    |   |   |

Administrative Comments:

#### 3. Content and Pedagogy

- 3.1 TOSA provides interventions based on data obtained from teachers
- 3.2 TOSA utilizes effective coaching models
- 3.3 TOSA aligns and integrates core curriculum and other instructional resources
- 3.4 TOSA demonstrates thorough understanding of state standards

#### Rating:

**Administrative Comments:** 

#### 4. Developing as a Professional Educator

- 4.1 TOSA reflects on teaching practice in support of student learning
- 4.2 TOSA establishes professional goals and engages in continuous and purposeful professional growth and development
- 4.3 TOSA collaborates with colleagues and the broader professional community to support teacher and student learning
- 4.4 TOSA engages and works with families and the community in support of the instructional program and student learning
- 4.5 TOSA manages professional responsibilities to maintain motivation and commitment to all students
- 4.6 TOSA demonstrates professional responsibility, integrity, and ethical conduct

| к |  |  |  |
|---|--|--|--|
|   |  |  |  |
|   |  |  |  |
|   |  |  |  |

Administrative Comments:

| т | ΑW                      |  |  |
|---|-------------------------|--|--|
|   | $\mathbf{A} \mathbf{w}$ |  |  |

| OVERALL EVALUATION (Check Appropriate Overall Rating):   |                |
|--|----------------|
| <b>Exemplary</b> (received a rating of "E" in three (3) or more areas)   |                |
| Above Average (received a rating of "E" or "AA" in three (3) or r  | nore areas)    |
| Satisfactory (received a rating of "S" or higher in two (2) or more  | areas)         |
| Needs Improvement (received a rating of "N" or "U" in three (3)  | or more areas) |
| Unsatisfactory (received a rating of "U" in three (3) or more areas  | 3)             |
| Evaluator's Signature  | Date           |
| EVALUATEE'S COMMENTS: (Optional)   |                |
| I acknowledge that I have discussed this evaluation report with my evaluator, and the signature does not necessarily signify concurrence. Any disagreements may be made part of this report.  Please initial if additi |                |
| TOSA's Signature   | Date           |

| Т٨ | WC |  |
|----|----|--|
|    |    |  |

Comments:

Comments:

Comments:

or adversarial situations

Responds in a flexible and professional manner in crisis

Prioritizes duties and responsibilities in an effective manner

#### TAWC and WCUSD Tentative Agreement: 12/06/2024 TAWC Ratified: 01/24/2025 and WCUSD Board Ratified: 02/11/2025

| WCUSD |
|-------|
|-------|

# APPENDIX I WEST COVINA UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT

| S   | WEST COVING PEECH AND LANGUA               | NA UNIFIED SC<br>NGE PATHOLO |                  |                   | <b>I</b> Pro         | Cemporary  Description Descrip |
|---|--|------------------------------|------------------|-------------------|----------------------|--|
| Employee:   |  |                              |                  |                   | School/Lo            | cation:  |
| School Year:  |  |                              |                  |                   | Eva                  | luator:  |
| Observation Dates:  |  |                              |                  |                   | Conference           | Dates:   |
| RATING KEY:<br>E – Exemplary                                  | Exceptional exemple<br>Unified School Dist |                              | hat far exceeds  | s expectations of | the West Cov         | ina  |
| AA – Above Average  | Exceeds expectation                        | s of the WCUSD               |                  |                   |                      |  |
| S – Satisfactory  | Meets expectations                         | of the WCUSD                 |                  |                   |                      |  |
| N – Needs Improvement   | Does not yet meet ex<br>Improvement        | xpectations of the           | WCUSD, but       | appears to have   | potential for        |  |
| U – Unsatisfactory  | Performance is not of                      | of the quality acce          | ptable for emp   | oloyment in the V | WCUSD                |  |
|   |  |                              |                  |                   |                      |  |
| Standard I – School Based G                                   | oals                                       |                              |                  |                   |                      |  |
| □E □AA □S [   | N □U                                       | Exemplary                    | Above<br>Average | Satisfactory      | Needs<br>Improvement | Unsatisfactory   |
| Participates in and supports so Comment:                      | hool and district programs                 |                              |                  |                   |                      |  |
| Maintains rapport with staff ar Comments:                     | nd parents                                 |                              |                  |                   |                      |  |
| Recommends appropriate inter<br>to facilitate student success | ventions and modification                  | ns $\Box$                    |                  |                   |                      |  |

| T 4 3370 |  |
|----------|--|
| TAWC     |  |

| 1101 | TOD |  |
|------|-----|--|
| wci  | JSD |  |

| Standard II – Assessment/IEP Duties  |                      |                  |              |                      |                |
|--|----------------------|------------------|--------------|----------------------|----------------|
| □E □AA □S □N □U  | Exemplary            | Above<br>Average | Satisfactory | Needs<br>Improvement | Unsatisfactory |
| Manages cases of students referred, obtaining parent signatures, manages time lines, following mandated procedures, completes paperwork and student files Comment:   |                      |                  |              |                      |                |
| Completes thorough evaluations using current and appropriate and non-biased assessment instruments. Reviews appropriate history and conducts teacher, student, and parent interviews to gather relevant data as part of the assessment Comments:   |                      |                  |              |                      |                |
| Provides narrative written reports and records to document the student's handicapping condition, the need for special education, and to recommend an appropriate course of remediation Comments:   |                      |                  |              |                      |                |
| Functions as a working member of the IEP Team Comments:  |                      |                  |              |                      |                |
|  |                      |                  |              |                      |                |
| Standard III – Provide follow-up services<br>for Special Education students  |                      |                  |              |                      |                |
| for Special Education students   |                      |                  |              |                      |                |
| □E □AA □S □N □U  | Exemplary            | Above<br>Average | Satisfactory | Needs<br>Improvement | Unsatisfactory |
| Consults with administration, parents, and teachers to implement the goals and objectives of the IEP including general education class placement as appropriate  | ing                  |                  | Satisfactory |                      | Unsatisfactory |
| Consults with administration, parents, and teachers to implement the goals and objectives of the IEP include   | ing                  |                  | Satisfactory |                      | Unsatisfactory |
| Consults with administration, parents, and teachers to implement the goals and objectives of the IEP including general education class placement as appropriate Comment:  Protects confidentiality in accordance with ethical guidence.  | ing                  |                  | Satisfactory |                      | Unsatisfactory |
| Consults with administration, parents, and teachers to implement the goals and objectives of the IEP including general education class placement as appropriate Comment:  Protects confidentiality in accordance with ethical guidence.  | ing                  |                  | Satisfactory |                      | Unsatisfactory |
| Consults with administration, parents, and teachers to implement the goals and objectives of the IEP including general education class placement as appropriate Comment:  Protects confidentiality in accordance with ethical guncomments:  Standard IV – Provides direct counseling and   | ing                  |                  | Satisfactory | Improvement          | Unsatisfactory |
| Consults with administration, parents, and teachers to implement the goals and objectives of the IEP including general education class placement as appropriate Comment:  Protects confidentiality in accordance with ethical gundaments:  Standard IV — Provides direct counseling and behavior management services   | idelines   Exemplary | Above            |              | Improvement          |                |
| Consults with administration, parents, and teachers to implement the goals and objectives of the IEP including general education class placement as appropriate Comment:  Protects confidentiality in accordance with ethical gund Comments:  Standard IV — Provides direct counseling and behavior management services  Below AA S N U  Provides individual, small group, and in-class speech and language therapy for students as designated on IE | Exemplary  EPS       | Above            |              | Improvement          |                |

| T 4 | *** |  |  |
|-----|-----|--|--|
| IΑ  | W   |  |  |

|    | <b>~</b> T |     |   |  |
|----|------------|-----|---|--|
| W١ | (')        | ISD | ) |  |

| OVEKA    | LL EVALUATION (Check Appropriate Overall Rating)   |  |  |  |  |
|----------|--|--|--|--|--|
|          | Exemplary (received an overall Standard rating of "E" in three (3) or more Standards)                |  |  |  |  |
|          | Above Average (received an overall Standard rating of "E" or "AA" in three (3) or more Standards)    |  |  |  |  |
|          | Satisfactory (received an overall Standard rating of "S" or higher in two (2) or more Standards)     |  |  |  |  |
|          | Needs Improvement (received an overall Standard rating of "N" or "U" in three (3) or more Standards) |  |  |  |  |
|          | Unsatisfactory (received an overall Standard rating of "U" in three (3) or more Standards)           |  |  |  |  |
|          |  |  |  |  |  |
|          |  |  |  |  |  |
| Evaluato | r's Signature Date   |  |  |  |  |
| Evaluato | or's Signature Date  |  |  |  |  |

Speech and Language Pathologist's Signature

| ТΔ | WC |  |
|----|----|--|
|    |    |  |

#### WCUSD\_\_\_

## APPENDIX J

### INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

| т٨ | $\mathbf{w}$ |  |
|----|--------------|--|
|    |              |  |

comprehensive support system for students

Comments:

# TAWC and WCUSD Tentative Agreement: 12/06/2024 TAWC Ratified: 01/24/2025 and WCUSD Board Ratified: 02/11/2025

|    |   |    | _  |  |  |
|----|---|----|----|--|--|
| wι | ľ | IS | I) |  |  |

Temporary

# APPENDIX K WEST COVINA UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT PSYCHOLOGIST EVALUATION FORM

|   | PSYCH                               | OLOG      | IST EVALU      | ATION FOR        | M                 |                      | bationary  <br>ermanent |
|---|-------------------------------------|-----------|----------------|------------------|-------------------|----------------------|-------------------------|
| Employee:   |                                     |           |                |                  |                   | School/Loc           | ation:                  |
| School Year:  |                                     |           |                |                  |                   | Eval                 | uator:                  |
| Observation Dates:  |                                     |           |                |                  |                   | Conference l         | Dates:                  |
|   |                                     |           |                |                  |                   |                      |                         |
| RATING KEY: E – Exemplary   | Exceptional exen<br>West Covina Uni |           |                |                  | s expectations of | f the                |                         |
| AA – Above Average  | Exceeds expectat                    | ions of   | the WCUSD      |                  |                   |                      |                         |
| S – Satisfactory  | Meets expectation                   | ns of the | e WCUSD        |                  |                   |                      |                         |
| N – Needs Improvement   | Does not yet mee                    | et expect | tations of the | WCUSD, but       | appears to have   | potential for Im     | provement               |
| U – Unsatisfactory  | Performance is no                   | ot of the | e quality acce | eptable for emp  | loyment in the    | WCUSD                |                         |
|   |                                     |           |                |                  |                   |                      |                         |
| Standard I – Engages and Supp   | orts Students                       |           |                |                  |                   |                      |                         |
| □E □AA □S □N  | N 🗆 U                               | E         | Exemplary      | Above<br>Average | Satisfactory      | Needs<br>Improvement | Unsatisfactory          |
| Empowers students, parents, and of and use their own resources to wo interpersonal issues, and emotional Comment:                                       | ork through conflict,               |           |                |                  |                   |                      |                         |
| Participates in individual and/or group counseling providing a safe, confidential setting in which students present their needs and concerns  Comments: |                                     |           |                |                  |                   |                      |                         |
| Participates in school crisis teams decision making methods, and dir context of crisis prevention, prepared to memory.                                  | ect services in the                 |           |                |                  |                   |                      |                         |
| Assists the District and school site  | es in providing a                   |           |                |                  |                   |                      |                         |

| ТΛ | WC |  |
|----|----|--|
|    |    |  |

| 1101 | TOD |  |
|------|-----|--|
| wci  | JSD |  |

| Standard II – Supports effective environments for Students   |           |                  |              |                      |                |
|--|-----------|------------------|--------------|----------------------|----------------|
| □ E □ AA □ S □ N □ U   | Exemplary | Above<br>Average | Satisfactory | Needs<br>Improvement | Unsatisfactory |
| Consults and collaborates with parents, students, tear and/or other staff to support student learning Comment: |           |                  |              |                      |                |
| Assists in the development of interventions that support the student in the school setting Comments:           | oort      |                  |              |                      |                |
| Demonstrates the ability to work effectively as a teat   |           |                  |              |                      |                |
| Works cooperatively with parents by serving as a lia between outside agencies and school community Comments:   | ison      |                  |              |                      |                |
|  |           |                  |              |                      |                |
| Standard III – Designs Support Services for<br>Students  |           |                  |              |                      |                |
| □E □AA □S □N □U  | Exemplary | Above<br>Average | Satisfactory | Needs<br>Improvement | Unsatisfactory |
| Meets deadlines and attends scheduled meetings Comment:  |           |                  |              |                      |                |
| Participates in SSTs, IEPs, 504, meetings and other student conferences as assigned Comments:                  |           |                  |              |                      |                |
| Maintains appropriate documentation on students Comments:  |           |                  |              |                      |                |

| т | W | $\sim$ |  |  |
|---|---|--------|--|--|
|   |   |        |  |  |

| WCUSD |  |
|-------|--|
|       |  |

| Standard IV - Assesses Student Learning  |      |           |                  |              |                      |                |
|--|------|-----------|------------------|--------------|----------------------|----------------|
| □E □AA □S □N □U  |      | Exemplary | Above<br>Average | Satisfactory | Needs<br>Improvement | Unsatisfactory |
| Collaboratively works in developing educational goals and programs  Comment:   |      |           |                  |              |                      |                |
| Collaboratively recommends appropriate intervention modifications, and accommodations Comments:  | ns,  |           |                  |              |                      |                |
| Communicates with students, parents, families, and staff about student progress  Comments:   |      |           |                  |              |                      |                |
| Reviews, analyzes, and interprets information from student records to support educational goals and prog Comments:                                       |      |           |                  |              |                      |                |
|  |      |           |                  |              |                      |                |
| Standard V – Demonstrates Assessment Skills  |      |           |                  |              |                      |                |
| □E □AA □S □N □U  |      | Exemplary | Above<br>Average | Satisfactory | Needs<br>Improvement | Unsatisfactory |
| Demonstrates knowledge to administer and interpret assessments as well as write multidisciplinary reports in accordance with the Education Code Comment: | S    |           |                  |              |                      |                |
| Develops, implements, reviews, and supports individual student academic and behavioral intervents Comments:  | ions |           |                  |              |                      |                |
| Collaborates with colleagues to evaluate information assessment results in supporting student success  |      |           |                  |              |                      |                |

| TANC |  |
|------|--|
| TAWC |  |

| WCT. | CD  |  |
|------|-----|--|
| WCU  | עפו |  |

| Standard VI – Develops as a Professional<br>Educator   |                 |                  |              |                      |                |
|--|-----------------|------------------|--------------|----------------------|----------------|
| □E □AA □S □N □U  | Exemplary       | Above<br>Average | Satisfactory | Needs<br>Improvement | Unsatisfactory |
| Takes part in professional development activities to enhance effectiveness and skills  Comments:   |                 |                  |              |                      |                |
| Adheres to District/school policies, rules, and practice Comments:   | es 🗌            |                  |              |                      |                |
| Adheres to federal and state laws, rules, and regulation related to education and child protection Comments:   | ons             |                  |              |                      |                |
| Demonstrates professional responsibility, integrity, and ethical conduct  Comments:  |                 |                  |              |                      |                |
|  |                 |                  |              |                      |                |
| OVERALL EVALUATION (Check Appropriate 0  | Overall Rating) |                  |              |                      |                |
| Exemplary (received an overall Standard rating of "E" in three (3) or more Standards)  |                 |                  |              |                      |                |
| Above Average (received an overall Standard rating of "E" or "AA" in three (3) or more Standards)  |                 |                  |              |                      |                |
| Satisfactory (received an overall Standard rating of "S" or higher in two (2) or more Standards)   |                 |                  |              |                      |                |
| Needs Improvement (received an overall Standard rating of "N" or "U" in three (3) or more Standards)   |                 |                  |              |                      |                |
| Unsatisfactory (received an overall Standard rating of "U" in three (3) or more Standards)   |                 |                  |              |                      |                |
|  |                 |                  |              |                      |                |
| Evaluator's Signature  |                 |                  |              | Date                 |                |
| EVALUATEE'S COMMENTS: (Optional)  I acknowledge that I have discussed this evaluation report with my evaluator, and that I have received a copy. My signature does not necessarily signify concurrence. Any disagreements may be made in writing, attached, and become part of this report.  ——————————————————————————————————— |                 |                  |              |                      |                |
| Psychologist's Signature   |                 |                  |              |                      |                |